Rehabilitating Sports Safety: Mandating Certified Athletic Trainers in California High Schools

By Ben McAnally, Lauryn Cravens, and Samhita Kadiyala

Roosevelt @ Claremont McKenna College

THESIS

California is the only state that does not mandate or regulate athletic training. The State of California should require athletic trainer certification and develop stricter safety codes in high-school sports, eventually requiring trainers at every high school athletics competition.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

When Miller Boafo, a Redlands High School football player, suffered a hit during a game, his team's athletic trainer (or AT) diagnosed his response as "flu-like symptoms." After the ambulance was called because Boafo became unconscious, he was taken to the hospital, subsequently undergoing a five-hour brain surgery for bleeding in the brain that almost went undiagnosed.¹ The Redlands High School athletic trainer is still employed and still not certified. And, as of now, that's perfectly legal.²

Athletic trainers are highly skilled medical professionals who specialize in the prevention, diagnosis, treatment, and rehabilitation of medical conditions. Currently, California is the only state that does not require ATs to have the National Athletic Trainers' Association's "Athletic Training Credential" (ATC).³

Only 25 percent of California high schools employ a full-time athletic trainer,⁴ and California ranks 50th out of 51 states, including D.C., for high school sports safety.⁵ A 2012 study by the American Pediatrics Association found that schools with certified athletic trainers have a significantly lower rate of injury for high school athletes than schools who do not.⁶ A lack of urgency and inadequate monetary allocations have caused a shortage of certified ATs. As a result, high school athletes, especially students of color, are at a significantly higher risk of injury. Black students are more likely to participate in both high school football and basketball, the country's most injury-prone sports; racial minorities are consequently disproportionately affected by sports injuries, and a lack of licensed ATs.⁷

TALKING POINTS

- In California, anyone can call himself or herself an athletic trainer, regardless of whether he or she possesses the educational qualifications, clinical experience, or sufficient medical knowledge to practice.
- Because licensure is not required through a central board, there is no formal procedure to file a complaint against an athletic trainer for malpractice and have it investigated.⁸
- Requiring certification for all athletic trainers would improve athlete safety by ensuring the presence of a qualified and educated medical professional who can quickly respond to crises with informed judgment.
- Students of color are more affected by the lack of athletic trainers, as they are more likely to play injury-prone sports such as basketball and football.⁹

The California State Legislature should regulate the practice of athletic training by mandating licensure from the Board of Certification (BOC) of the National Athletic Training Association. It should immediately require all schools to draft and submit an Emergency Action Plan (EAP) for approval until a certified trainer can be hired. California should also provide funding for the prompt hiring of athletic trainers in public schools and eventually require a certified athletic trainer at all high school competitions. Finally, the state should implement more stringent policies in secondary school athletic safety.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Given that California has nearly 1 million high school student athletes,¹³ it is critical to ensure their safety. Schools that lack qualified athletic trainers or trainers altogether put their athletes at significantly higher risk of serious injury.

A comprehensive study conducted by the Korey Stringer Institute found that North Carolina has the leading athletic safety policies. In addition to requiring licensed and regulated athletic trainers, North Carolina requires that every school that sponsors athletics should develop an Athletics Emergency Action Plan (AEAP) specifically for managing serious and/or potentially life-threatening sport-related injuries.¹⁴ In comparison, California has neither.

Overall injury rates are lower and concussions are correctly diagnosed more in schools with athletic trainers. A comparative study conducted by the American Association of Pediatrics showed that among soccer players, overall injury rates were approximately 1.73 times higher, and recurring injury rates were 5.7 times higher in schools without ATs than schools with them. Furthermore, concussions were reported 8.05 times more in schools with athletic trainers, indicating that significantly fewer number of concussions go undiagnosed and untreated when high schools hire an AT.¹⁵

In addition to safeguarding the health and wellbeing of student-athletes, an athletic trainer's ability to respond to issues swiftly leads to decreased costs for schools and parents. A case study of a Michigan school that employed a full-time athletic trainer reported saving over \$8,000, not including savings for athletes' families for decreased visits to doctors and physical therapists.¹⁶

NEXT STEPS

Our key allies include the California Athletic Trainers Association, National Athletic Trainers Association, and high school sports coaches, parents, and athletes statewide. To bolster our cause before the California Assembly, we will gather personal stories through interviews at local high school sporting events regarding California high school ATs.

In the immediate future, we plan to collaborate with the California Interscholastic Federation, which has made it one of its top priorities to educate principals, superintendents, and athletic directors on the importance of hiring an athletic trainer. We hope to collaborate with the CIF to brainstorm funding options to subsidize or decrease the current cost of hiring an AT, which amounts to \$50,000 to \$100,000 per year.¹⁷

To gather community support for our proposed policy, we will promote a social media campaign focused on sports education and safety, partnering with local news stations to widen the platform of our policy's reach.

- California ranks 50th out of 51states (including D.C.) for high school sports safety based on adherence to best practices developed by a national task-force.¹⁰
- Only 25 percent of California high schools employ a full-time athletic trainer.¹¹
- 16.2 percent of high school athletic trainers in California are not certified.¹²
- High school football players experience more than half of all high school sports injuries, and black males are more likely than whites to participate in this injury-heavy sport, disproportionately targeting them for potentially life-threatening situations without a licensed trainer.
- Schools that employ athletic trainers have shown cost savings of up to approximately \$8,300 per year, excluding costs saved by student athletes and their families.

1Fader, Mirin. 2017. "California Doesn't Regulate Athletic Trainers. Here's Why That's Bad for High SchoolAthletes." The Orange County Register. Accessed November 22, 2017 (http://www.ocregister.com/2017/11/14/californias-crisis-with-athletic-trainers-high-school-athletes-are-at-risk).

2 "Current California Law." California Athletic Trainers' Association. Accessed November 22, 2017 (<u>https://ca-at.org/current-california-law/</u>).

³ "North Carolina High School Sports Safety Policies." University of Connecticut Korey Stringer Institute. Accessed November 22, 2017 (<u>https://ksi.uconn.edu/high-school-state-policies/north-carolina/</u>).

4 Fader, "California."

⁵ "State High School Sports Safety Policies." University of Connecticut Korey Stringer Institute. Accessed November 22, 2017 (<u>https://ksi.uconn.edu/high-school-state-policies/</u>).

6 LaBella C, Henke N, Collins C, Comstock RD. 2012. "A Comparative Analysis of Injury Rates and Patterns Among Girls' Soccer and Basketball Players at Schools with and without Athletic Trainers from 2006/07–2008/09." AAPexperieNCE. Accessed November 22, 2017

7 Turner, Robert W. 2015. "Reported Sports Participation, Race, Sex, Ethnicity, and Obesity in US Adolescents from NHANES Physical Activity." Global Pediatric Health. US National Library of Medicine National Institutes of Health, PMC, doi: 10.1177/2333794X15577944.

8 California Athletic Trainers' Association, "Current."

9 Turner, "Reported."

10 UConn. Korey Stringer Institute "North Carolina."

- 11 Fader, "California."
- 12 Fader, "California."

13 California High School Sports Participation at All-Time High for Fourth Consecutive". California Interscholastic Federation. Accessed November 22, 2017 (http://www.cifstate.org/news/2016_participation_census_release).

14 UConn. Korey Stringer Institute "North Carolina."

15 LaBella et al., "A Comparative Analysis."

16 Hambleton, Matthew, Scott Smith, Christina Eyers, and Walter Schneider. 2012. "Cost Savings Analysis Of A High School Athletic Trainer." Interscholastic Athletic Administration. Accessed November 22, 2017

(http://reader.mediawiremobile.com/NIAAA/issues/103446/viewer?page=11).

17 Demsky, Mark. 2018. "Roughly Half of California Schools are Without Athletic Trainers." FOX40. Accessed February 20, 2018 (http://fox40.com/2018/01/25/roughly-half-of-california-schools-are-without-athletic-trainers/).

Menstruation Matters: The Case for Free Sanitary Napkin and Tampon Distribution at George Mason University

By Erica Harp

Roosevelt @ George Mason University

THESIS

To create a more inclusive and accommodating campus, George Mason University should provide menstrual hygiene products free of charge in women's and gender-neutral bathrooms.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

With the elimination of the taxation on menstrual hygiene products across 13 states, sanitary pads and tampons are starting to be viewed as a necessity rather than a luxury in the U.S.¹ New York City recently made it mandatory to provide free menstrual hygiene products in public schools, shelters, and jails.² Multiple colleges and universities across the country are also beginning initiatives to expand access to such products.³ However, menstrual hygiene products are difficult to access on the George Mason campus.

While menstrual hygiene product machines are located in most bathrooms in academic buildings, they are often understocked or broken, as there is no current maintenance policy in place.⁴ As they require quarters to purchase products, the machines are inaccessible to many students on campus who use only their Mason IDs or credit cards for dining services and vending machines on campus. While boxes of menstrual hygiene products are available for purchase in a few convenience stores on campus, they are sold for nearly three times as much as those sold in off-campus pharmacies.^{5,6} When students are only in need of one tampon or sanitary napkin, they are either forced to buy a whole box, ask fellow students for a product, or walk to their dorm if they live on campus to retrieve products, causing students to miss out on valuable class and study time as a result.

TALKING POINTS

- As of 2016, with over half of George Mason's student population receiving some type of financial aid, including over a quarter of students receiving Pell Grants, the price mark-ups for menstrual hygiene products on campus may make these products totally inaccessible to students with financial need.⁷
- Many of the machines are outdated, understocked, or nonfunctional, and over 20 women's bathrooms on campus do not have any type of menstrual hygiene product machine. None of the gender-neutral bathrooms have machines.⁸
- George Mason's campus provides condoms free of charge in the Student Support and Advocacy Center Office, in residence halls, and in various academic buildings throughout campus. However, menstrual hygiene products are not offered anywhere on campus to the general student population free of charge.⁹

POLICY IDEA

George Mason University should provide menstrual hygiene products free of charge in women's and gender-neutral bathrooms in academic buildings across campus. In place of the current outdated vending machines, which are currently in campus bathrooms, George Mason will save money by simply providing the products in bathrooms instead of maintaining and buying new machines. The housekeeping department should refill stocks of the products in bathrooms as needed.

POLICY ANALYSIS

This policy option is the most financially practical for both the George Mason administration and students. While the university could install new machines in the bathrooms that do not have them, the existing and the new machines would still require regular maintenance. Currently, each machine costs around \$350 to purchase and install. If the university were to invest in new machines that would allow for credit card payment, they would be even more expensive. The most rational solution would be to stop using and installing the machines and instead stock menstrual hygiene products in the bathrooms free of charge. A pack of 500 tampons is around \$80 and a bulk supply of pads comes at a similar price.¹⁶ The funding for the products would come through University Life, which collects and manages student fees.

Other schools such as Brown University, The University of Minnesota and The University of Nebraska-Lincoln have successfully enacted similar programs and now stock free tampons and pads in all of their bathrooms on campus. Brown's Council of Students recently started an initiative to provide sanitary napkins and tampons in women's, men's, and gender-neutral bathrooms and restocks the supplies in bathrooms on a weekly basis.¹⁷

NEXT STEPS

George Mason University should implement a policy to provide menstrual hygiene products for free in bathrooms in every academic building. Roosevelt at Mason has just begun a university-wide student survey regarding access to menstrual hygiene products on campus. So far, based on a continuing Roosevelt @ Mason survey, 93% of students believe there needs to be a change in order to improve access to menstrual hygiene products on campus.¹⁸ Many students have commented that they should either be free in bathrooms or accessible to students in another way, possibly in the form of new vending machines.¹⁹ As the survey continues into next semester, there will be sufficient data to present to the university to help eventually implement this policy. If costs cannot be directly covered by University Life, George Mason should apply for a Planned Parenthood grant or similar funding which would help maintain the free supply of menstrual hygiene products in bathrooms.²⁰

- On average, women experience around 450 periods in their lifetime, spending over 2,000 days of their life menstruating.¹⁰ It is estimated that women spend around \$120 on menstrual hygiene products each year.¹¹
- According to a survey by Free the Tampons, 86% of women reported beginning their period in public without the supplies they needed, and only 8% reported the menstrual hygiene product dispensers in bathrooms working 100% of the time.¹²
- Each menstrual hygiene product machine at George Mason costs about \$350 to buy and install, whereas a bulk supply of 500 quality tampons costs about \$80, and a bulk supply of sanitary napkins costs about \$50.¹³
- A box of 10 Tampex tampons costs \$4.10 at an on-campus store, while a box of the same products at CVS only costs around \$1.50.^{14, 15}

4

1 Weiss, Suzannah. 2016. "12 States Without a Tampon Tax, Because People Who Menstruate Shouldn't be Penalized For Having a Period" *Bustle*. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://www.bustle.com/articles/179914-12-states-without-a-tampon-tax-because-people-who-menstruate-shouldnt-be-penalized-for-having-a</u>).

2 Ruiz-Grossman, Sarah. 2016. "NYC Mayor Signs Free Tampons for Schools, Jails, Shelters." *The Huffington Post*. Accessed November 26, 2017 (http://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/new-york-city-mayor-bill-de-blasio-signs-tampons-free-law_us_5787bc57e4b08608d3336b27).

3 Henderson, Garnet. 2017. "College Kids Want Free Tampons for America." *Vice*. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.vice.com/en_us/article/3dpz93/college-kids-want-free-tampons-for-america).

"University Policy." George Mason University. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://universitypolicy.gmu.edu/</u>). "Mason Dining." George Mason University. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://dining.gmu.edu/</u>).

5 "Mason Dining." George Mason University. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://dining.gmu.edu/</u>).
6 "Product Results for 'Tampon'." CVS Pharmacy. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://www.cvs.com/</u>
search?cp=%5B%7B%22key%22:%22source%22,%22value%22:%22sayt%22%7D%5D&searchTerm=tampon&page=3).

7 "George Mason University Key Facts For 2017." George Mason University. Accessed February 21, 2018 (<u>https://</u>relations.gmu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2013/01/Key-Facts-Pocket-Card-2017-State-Government-Relations.pdf).

8 "All Gender Restrooms at Mason." Lesbian, Gay, Transgender, Queer, and Questioning Resources, George Mason University. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://lgbtq.gmu.edu/</u>).

9 "Student Support and Advocacy Center" George Mason University. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://ssac.gmu.edu/</u>).

10 "Menstruation and Menstrual Suppression Survey" Association of Reproductive Health Professionals. Accessed February 19, 2018 (<u>http://www.arhp.org/Publications-and-Resources/Studies-and-Surveys/Menstruation-and-Menstrual-Suppression-Survey/fact-sheet</u>).

11 Morrissey, Tracie Egan. 2012. "This Is How Much It Costs to Own a Vagina: An Itemized List." *Jezebel*. Accessed February 20, 2018 (https://jezebel.com/5890058/this-is-how-much-it-costs-to-own-a-vagina-an-itemized-list).

12 "The Murphy's Law of Menstruation." Free The Tampons. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>http://www.freethetampons.org/uploads/4/6/0/3/46036337/ftt_infographic.pdf</u>).

13 "Sam's Club Online Shopping" Sam's Club. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://www.samsclub.com/sams/</u> tampax-pearl-tampons-regular-unscented-96-ct/prod3230081.ip?xid=plp15770123-phar:product:1:1).

14 George Mason University, "Mason Dining."

15 CVS Pharmacy, "Product Results for 'Tampon'."

16 "Sam's Club Online Shopping." Sam's Club. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://www.samsclub.com/sams/</u> tampax-pearl-tampons-regular-unscented-96-ct/prod3230081.ip?xid=plp15770123-phar:product:1:1).

17 New, Jake. 2016. "Students Demand Free Tampons On Campus." Free The Tampons. Accessed November 26, 2017 (http://www.freethetampons.org/students-demand-free-tampons-on-campus.html).

18 "Menstrual Hygiene Product Machines @ GMU." Responses. Google Sheets. Accessed February 19, 2018 (https://docs.google.com/spreadsheets/d/14iw8uHuUNBR-0IXHOuRsoNvhnP9uu8xq9os_x56c0aQ/edit?usp=forms_ web_b#gid=1707634818).

19 "CVS Pharmacy Thinks Outside the Box with Introduction of Health and Wellness Vending Machines." CVS Pharmacy. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://cvshealth.com/newsroom/press-releases/cvs-pharmacy-thinks-outside-box-introduction-health-and-wellness-vending</u>).

20 Annear, Steve. 2017. "Brandeis Students Hope to Bring 'Plan B' Vending Machine to Campus." The Boston Globe. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2017/11/16/brandeis-students-hope-bring-plan-vending-machine-school-campus/yHACC9oW77bFoxuyuklmyJ/story.html).

Snowmelt Systems: The Need for Accessible Pedestrian Pathways in Ann Arbor

By Hannah Boettcher, Mason DeVarti, Ella Radice, Aaron Orleowitz

Roosevelt @ University of Michigan

THESIS

By implementing snowmelt systems, the City of Ann Arbor and the University of Michigan campus could improve pedestrian safety by minimizing ice-related accidents, address environmental hazards caused by increased water and soil salinity, and save money on future infrastructure costs.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

Between 2010 and 2016, downtown Ann Arbor's population grew 8.2 percent annually, meaning more pedestrians than ever before and an even greater need for improved infrastructure.¹ The University of Michigan has also seen a steady increase in enrollment over time, with an increase of 1,284 students from 2016 to 2017.² It is in the city's best interest to ensure their safety.

Michigan State, comparable to the University of Michigan in terms of size and annual snowfall, has added 160,000 square feet of snowmelt systems to their campus to provide safer pathways for students. Not only are there public safety positives from heated sidewalks, but there are also many economic and environmental externalities with road salt as well. In similar urban areas, 70 percent of salt applied to roads stays within the region's watershed. This salty water harms aquatic plants and animals. Furthermore, salt can get trapped in waterways and form dead zones.³

Between 1991 and 2004, 40 percent of urban and suburban streams reported chloride levels at or above EPA recommended levels.⁴ Due to a cold winter climate, Ann Arbor's sidewalks also often fall victim to freeze thaw cycles that cause cracking. Intelligent snowmelt systems such as the one we propose would reduce the effect of the freeze thaw cycle, and thus the frequency at which sidewalks require repairs. Implementing these heated pathways in high traffic areas downtown will benefit businesses as well. In Holland, Michigan, for example, much of the funding for their heated pathways came from businesses in the downtown area, which saw a rise in customer traffic during the winter season after implementation.

TALKING POINTS

- Snowmelt systems would allow more easily accessible pedestrian infrastructure, which would have direct and wideranging benefits for many players in the local economy emphasizing local businesses.
- Ann Arbor is already in the process of a major downtown infrastructure overhaul, making this a convenient time to implement snowmelt systems under pedestrian pathways.
- The city of Ann Arbor, including the campus and hospital area, has a high volume of pedestrian commuters and ensuring their safety should be a priority.
- The salts and chemicals currently being used on pathways cause costly and inconvenient replacement projects and large-scale environmental damage as salt is washed into runoff.

To solve the aforementioned problems, we propose implementing a snowmelt system in the city of Ann Arbor. This would involve installing a system of pipes under the sidewalks, which would carry domestic hot water from buildings to melt snow and ice on the surface of sidewalks. These systems would ideally be first installed in areas of high pedestrian traffic in the downtown and campus areas. Planned to coincide with the city's infrastructure overhaul set to complete by 2020, the snowmelt systems would be installed with each portion of new road or building construction.

POLICY ANALYSIS

A snowmelt system in downtown Ann Arbor is the best possible solution. In attempt to compensate for the tremendous annual snowfall, Ann Arbor overextends itself, spending upwards of \$1.5 million on trucks and plows in one year. The city could save itself thousands just as Holland, Michigan has done so far. Holland has a snowmelt system amounting to about 10.5 acres and costs the city between \$20,000 to \$80,000 annually.⁸ The policy at hand is only concerned with certain downtown areas, so it is safe to assume that the operating costs for the Ann Arbor project would be less than \$20,000. As the area to be heated is relatively small, no additional hot water, other than what is already produced for domestic use, would be needed, thereby keeping operating costs low. The city would save on a snowmelt system, compared to the millions of dollars it spends on manual snow removal. However, initial installation of the systems will likely entail a large cost, as the process requires ripping up existing sidewalks to lay down pipes. In terms of the environment and sustainability, by utilizing hot water from buildings that would otherwise return to the power plant unused, the efficiency of power plants increases and energy waste is reduced. The snowmelt system will also allow for businesses to flourish during a time that is normally slow due to winter weather. In areas of Chicago, small business fronts report better sales due to heated pathways.⁹

NEXT STEPS

In order to gain support for these snowmelt systems in the city of Ann Arbor, several individuals and agencies need to be contacted in order to gain their support. Ultimately, The Ann Arbor City Council needs to be on board with this project. To accomplish this, we plan to reach out to City Council members, especially those on the energy and infrastructure committees. Additionally, to expand the snowmelt systems to the University of Michigan campus, we will contact and work closely with University Facilities and Operations, which oversee the Central Campus Power Plant, the North Campus Power Plant, and the Architecture Engineering and Construction department. All of which are instrumental in providing the energy, resources, and knowledge to implement these snowmelt systems in and around the U-M campus. With all of these organizations and individuals on board, a cohesive policy and mitigation plan could be drafted to best implement these systems throughout downtown and campus area of Ann Arbor.

- In 2012, the Ann Arbor City Council voted to purchase 11 new dump trucks and 4 front mounting snowplows for \$1.55 million.⁵
- In 2015, Ann Arbor put more than \$2 million dollars into year four of a fiveyear citywide repair program funded by a special sidewalk millage approved by voters in 2011.⁶
- There can be a \$500 ticket to Ann Arbor property owners if there has been over one inch of snowfall that has not been cleared from sidewalks after 24 hours.⁷

1Stanton, Ryan. 2016. "See New 5-Year Growth Projections for Downtown Ann Arbor." *Mlive*. Accessed March 21,2018 (<u>http://www.mlive.com/news/ann-arbor/index.ssf/2016/10/see_new_5-year_growth_projecti.html</u>).

2 "Enrollment Reports." Office of the Registrar, University of Michigan. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://ro.umich.edu/enrollment/enrollment.php?report=enrollmentcounts</u>).

3 Rodman, Kristen. 2016. "Hidden Hazards of Road Salt: Car Corrosion Can Take a Toll." Accuweather.com. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.accuweather.com/en/weather-news/winter-road-salt-necessary-but/22699332</u>).

4 Stromberg, Joseph. 2014. "What Happens to All the Salt We Dump On the Roads?" *Smithsonian.com*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://www.smithsonianmag.com/science-nature/what-happens-to-all-the-salt-we-dump-on-the-roads-180948079/)

5 Stanton, Ryan. 2012. "Ann Arbor Braces for Wintery Roads: City Orders New Snow Removal Equipment and Tons of Street Salt." *Ann Arbor News*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://www.annarbor.com/news/ann-arbor-braces-for-winter-city-orders-new-snow-removal-trucks-and-tons-of-street-salt/).</u>

6 Stanton, Ryan. 2015. "See where Ann Arbor will spend \$2M on sidewalk repairs this year." *Mlive*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://www.mlive.com/news/ann-arbor/index.ssf/2017/04/see_which_areas_of_ann_arbor_a.html</u>).

7 Feldscher, Kyle. 2014. "Unshoveled Sidewalks: More than 400 Warnings, 44 Tickets Issued in Ann Arbor." *Mlive*. Accessed March21,2018 (<u>http://www.mlive.com/news/ann-arbor/index.ssf/2014/02/more_than_400_warnings_44_tick.</u> <u>html</u>)

8 Martinez, Shandra. 2016. "Why Michigan City Spends Millions to Heat its Streets During Winter." Mlive. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://www.mlive.com/business/west-michigan/index.ssf/2016/02/why_holland_spends_millions_to.htm</u>).

Reducing Toxic Algal Blooms: Subsidizing Improved Farming Techniques in Michigan

By Yosef Gross, Stone Rathbun, Nathan Baylis, and Seamus Callaghan

Roosevelt @ University of Michigan

THESIS

To combat the outbreak of toxic algal blooms in Lake Erie, Michigan's General Assembly should award funds to counties situated along the Maumee River Basin to subsidize the implementation of cover crops, buffer strips, and subsurface application of phosphorus.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

Concerns about Lake Erie's water quality in the 1970s led to the passage of the Clean Water Act and the Great Lakes Water Quality Agreement.⁴ While water quality improved significantly in the following two decades, increased phosphorous discharge due to heavy rainfall and changing farming techniques⁵ is causing it to decline once again. Phosphorus from fertilizers flows into the Maumee River, a major tributary of Lake Erie, and has caused an increase in the size and growth rate of algal blooms in recent years.⁶

In Michigan, Lenawee County and Hillsdale County are two of the most prominent contributors of phosphorus to the Maumee River.⁷ Some algal blooms contain dangerous toxins, which contaminate Lake Erie and pose a significant risk to surrounding populations that rely on the lake for drinking water. Drinking water contaminated by algae results in rashes, gastrointestinal problems, and nervous system, liver, and kidney damage.⁸ In 2014, a toxic algae bloom forced 400,000 people in Toledo to drink from bottled water for three days.

In addition to health concerns, algae blooms in Lake Erie cause billions of dollars' worth of damage to commercial fishing as well as recreational industries, which rely on the lake for business. With progress stalled on remedying an issue, which poses a serious threat to both health and the economy,⁹ it is imperative that solutions to algal blooms be explored.

TALKING POINTS

- The Maumee River Basin is the largest contributor of phosphorus to Lake Erie and is responsible for creating larger and more toxic algal blooms.¹⁰
- Eleven million people live along Lake Erie, and the lake supports billions of dollars in fishing and recreation.¹¹
- Subsurface fertilizer application, buffer crops, and cover crops are the best practices for the reduction of pollutants and increased crop yields.¹²

- Phosphorus runoff from farms contributes to 75% of phosphorus input into Lake Erie from the Maumee River.¹
- Subsurface application of phosphorus, buffer strips, and cover crops would meet EPA goals of reducing phosphorus input into the Western Basin of Lake Erie by 40%.²
- Subsurface application of phosphorus increases crop yield compared to spreading phosphorus along the surface of the soil while reducing phosphorus runoff.³

Farmers along the Maumee River Basin, particularly those within Lenawee County and Hillsdale County, ought to implement best practice farming techniques to reduce their phosphorus contributions. These methods include implementing cover crops, buffer strips, and the subsurface application of phosphorus, all of which reduce harmful agricultural runoff. We propose that the Michigan General Assembly establish a grant program to award farmers the necessary funds to implement these best practice techniques.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Phosphorus runoff from farms contributes 75 percent of phosphorus input from the Maumee River into Lake Erie.¹³ Thus, targeting the Maumee River is the most effective solution to algal blooms along the Western Basin of Lake Erie. Reducing phosphorus runoff to meet EPA targets will eliminate algal blooms,¹⁴ keep drinking water clean, allow for lakeshore recreation, help local businesses,¹⁵ and protect the local ecosystem.¹⁶

Used in combination with cover crops and buffer strips, subsurface application of phosphorus along the Maumee River Basin would meet the EPA's recommended binational phosphorus target of 40 percent reduction¹⁷ in total phosphorus entering the Western Basin of Lake Erie.¹⁸ While farmers worry that subsurface application of phosphorus may lower crop yields, researchers at Iowa State University found that injecting phosphorus fertilizers actually yielded more crops than spreading phosphorus fertilizer on top of the soil.¹⁹ An alternative strategy, used by cities like Ann Arbor, is to ban the use of phosphorus fertilizers.²⁰ However, while such bans are feasible in urban centers, barring farmers from using phosphorus fertilizers would dramatically lower crop yields.²¹

The cost of modifying seeding equipment for subsurface fertilizer application is \$15,000 per farm,²² planting cover crops will cost \$20.60 per acre,²³ and buffer strips vary in cost depending on the amount of farmland repurposed.²⁴ To fund this grant program, the Michigan General Assembly should draw from solid waste disposal and water supply fee revenues, valued at \$104 million annually, that are intended to monitor and improve water quality for Michigan residents.²⁵

NEXT STEPS

A coalition of students, people affected by recent algal blooms, and organizations within Michigan with missions centered on water quality and with legislative influence (such as the MI Clear Partnership and the Lenawee Conservation District) will mobilize to make the urgency of the issue clear to the Michigan General Assembly. The legislature will be pressured to create a fund for the implementation of best practices in agriculture. Furthermore, coalition members may volunteer to educate farmers in Lenawee and Hillsdale County of the causes of algal blooms, the agricultural solutions that can be employed to reduce their contributions, and the benefits they may receive by doing so.

1 Scavia, Donald et al. 2016. "Informing Lake Erie Agriculture Nutrient Management via Scenario Evaluation." Water Center, University of Michigan, 1-79. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/</u> <u>InformingLakeErieAgricultureNutrientManagementviaScenarioEvaluation.pdf</u>).

2 McCarty, James F, "Harmful Algal Blooms."

3 Scavia, Donald et al. 2016. "Informing Lake Erie Agriculture Nutrient Management via Scenario Evaluation." Water Center, University of Michigan, 1-79. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/</u> InformingLakeErieAgricultureNutrientManagementviaScenarioEvaluation.pdf).

4 Berardo, Ramiro, Francesca Formica, Jeffrey Reutter, and Ajay Singh. 2017. "Impact of Land Use Activities in the Maumee River Watershed on Harmful Algal Blooms in Lake Erie." *Case Studies in the Environment*. doi:10.1525/cse.2017. sc.450561.

5 Scavia, Donald et al. 2014. "Assessing and Addressing the Re-eutrophication of Lake Erie: Central Basin Hypoxia." *Journal of Great Lakes Research*, 40(2): 226-46.

McCarty, James F. 2017. "Harmful Algal Blooms Continue to Plague Lake Erie, Threaten Drinking Water, Fish, Pets." Cleveland.com. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>http://www.cleveland.com/metro/index.ssf/2017/08/harmful_algal_blooms_</u> <u>continue.html</u>).

7 Scavia, Donald et al. 2016. "Informing Lake Erie Agriculture Nutrient Management via Scenario Evaluation." Water Center, University of Michigan, 1-79. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/</u> <u>InformingLakeErieAgricultureNutrientManagementviaScenarioEvaluation.pdf</u>).

8 Braig, Eugene C., IV, Joseph Conroy, Frank Lichtkoppler, William E. Lynch, Jr., and Linda Merchant-Masonbrink. 2010. "Harmful Algal Blooms in Ohio Waters." Ohio Sea Grant College Program. Accessed March 21, 2018 (http://ohioseagrant.osu. edu/archive/_documents/publications/FS/FS-091-2011%20Harmful%20Algal%20Blooms%20In%20Ohio%20Waters.pdf).

9 Wines, Michael. 2014."Behind Toledo's Water Crisis, a Long-Troubled Lake Erie." *The New York Times*. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/05/us/lifting-ban-toledo-says-its-water-is-safe-to-drink-again.html).

10Scavia, Donald et al. 2016. "Informing Lake Erie Agriculture Nutrient Management via Scenario Evaluation."Water Center, University of Michigan, 1-79. Accessed March 21, 2018 (http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/InformingLakeErieAgricultureNutrientManagementviaScenarioEvaluation.pdf

11 Wines, Michael. 2014."Behind Toledo's Water Crisis, a Long-Troubled Lake Erie." The New York Times. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/05/us/lifting-ban-toledo-says-its-water-is-safe-to-drink-again.html).

12 Scavia, Donald et al. 2016. "Informing Lake Erie Agriculture Nutrient Management via Scenario Evaluation." Water Center, University of Michigan, 1-79. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/</u>InformingLakeErieAgricultureNutrientManagementviaScenarioEvaluation.pdf).

13 Scavia, Donald et al. 2016. "Informing Lake Erie Agriculture Nutrient Management via Scenario Evaluation." Water Center, University of Michigan, 1-79. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/</u> InformingLakeErieAgricultureNutrientManagementviaScenarioEvaluation.pdf).

14 Scavia, Donald et al. 2016. "Informing Lake Erie Agriculture Nutrient Management via Scenario Evaluation." Water Center, University of Michigan, 1-79. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://graham.umich.edu/media/pubs/</u>InformingLakeErieAgricultureNutrientManagementviaScenarioEvaluation.pdf).

15 McCarty, James F, "Harmful Algal Blooms."

16 McCarty, James F, "Harmful Algal Blooms."

¹⁷ "Recommended Binational Phosphorus Targets." Environmental Protection Agency. Accessed November 15, 2017 (https://www.epa.gov/glwqa/recommended-binational-phosphorus-targets).

18 Ibid.

19 Mallarino, Antonio and John Sawyer. 2000. "Management of Phosphorus for Crop Production." *Phosphorus Management in Crop Production*. 182-83.

20 "MI Phosphorus Fertilizer Law." Michigan Lake Info. Accessed November 20, 2017 (<u>http://www.michiganlakeinfo.</u> <u>com/mi-phosphorus-fertilizer-law.html</u>).

21 Mallarino and Sawyer, "Management of Phosphorus for Crop Production."

22 Collis, Clarisa. "Workshop Ingenuity Reins in Deep-Banding Costs." Grains Research and Development Corporation. Accessed March 21, 2018 (grdc.com.au/resources-and-publications/groundcover/ground-cover-issue-119-nov-dec-2015/ workshop-ingenuity-reins-in-deep-banding-costs).

23 Schnitkey, Gary, et al. 2016. "Costs and Benefits of Cover Crops: An Example with Cereal Rye." Farmdoc Daily, University of Illinois at Urbana-Chapaign Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://farmdocdaily.illinois.edu/2016/07/costs-and-benefits-of-cover-crops-example.html</u>).

24 Helmers, Matthew J., et al. "Buffers and Vegetative Filter Strips." Environmental Protection Agency. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-07/documents/2006_8_24_msbasin_symposia_ia_session4-2.pdf</u>).

25 Rick Snyder and John J. Walsh. Executive Budget Fiscal Years 2019 and 2020. PDF. Lansing, MI: State of Michigan Executive Office, February 7, 2018

Directing Help Towards the Vulnerable: Joining Pennsylvania's SNAP and Energy Assistance Applications

By Sarah Crowley

Roosevelt @ George Washington University

THESIS

As the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) directs funds to the most vulnerable households, it is imperative that all low-income households experiencing energy insecurity apply. The Pennsylvania state government should use a joint application to automatically qualify households that receive benefits from the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) to also partake in LIHEAP.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

In fiscal year 2011, almost seven million low-income American households were spending an average of 10 percent of their annual income on energy, such as heating and cooling. Non low-income households, by comparison, where spending on average only 2.7 percent of their annual income, or nearly four times less.⁴ This relatively high price for energy illustrates a condition known as energy insecurity, or "the inability to pay for heating or cooling required to maintain a home at a reasonable temperature."⁵

LIHEAP, a federal block grant funded through the Continuing Appropriations and Military Construction, Veterans Affairs, and Related Agencies Appropriations Act for approximately \$3.43 billion, tried to address energy insecurity.⁶ It is the largest government energy assistance program for low-income households. In Pennsylvania, the funds are used almost exclusively for heating, falling into three categories of assistance: cash, crisis, and weatherization. Cash assistance accounts for 50 percent of LIHEAP PA funds.⁷

Due to high demand and inadequate federal funding, LIHEAP PA cannot meet all eligible requests, instead prioritizing low-income households in danger of not being able to pay their energy bills, and therefore losing heat during the winter. Low-income households often are forced to spend less on food, education and healthcare in an attempt to keep the heat on in the winter months. A shutoff can exacerbate or lead to illness.⁸

Additionally, under the Trump Administration, LIHEAP PA is anticipating a 25 percent reduction in funding.⁹ Therefore it is vital that policies be put in place to effectively prioritize those most in need of these funds.

TALKING POINTS

- LIHEAP is used to target low-income households most vulnerable to energy insecurity, and assist them in paying their energy bills.¹⁰
- In other state studies, the outreach methods used to persuade low-income households to apply were found to be largely ineffective.¹¹
- Adequate heating improves the health of a household, and can lower healthcare costs.¹²

- Only 42.6 percent of households below the federal poverty line are served by LIHEAP.¹
- The projected budget for LIHEAP PA is \$171 million, with \$123.5 million available for benefits—a 25 percent reduction since the last fiscal year.²
- The Cash Assistance Program, the focus of this proposal, accounts for 50 percent of LIHEAP PA funds.³

LIHEAP PA aims to assist low-income households most at risk of losing their energy during the winter months, due to an inability to pay. In order to accurately assess which households are most vulnerable, and should therefore be given priority, the pool of applicants must be expanded to include the highest number of low-income households possible. The most effective way to accomplish this is by amending the SNAP application to include the LIHEAP application. Although the majority of SNAP recipients will not be given LIHEAP funds, the joint application will allow the government to identify and prioritize energy insecure households.

POLICY ANALYSIS

As of 2014, which is the most current public data, only 42 percent of households below the federal poverty line, therefore a priority to receive LIHEAP, actually received assistance.¹³ Although there is no public data to show how much this deficit in assistance is caused by a lack of outreach, it has been found in multiple other states that LIHEAP outreach is ineffective, and therefore leads to lower participation rates.¹⁴ Current policy aimed at outreach involves "public education activities" to inform eligible households about LIHEAP, and how to apply. Based on the other state studies of similar programs, these efforts have not been widely successful.¹⁵ Increased funding to these efforts is not an effective method to address energy insecurity.

The SNAP program in Pennsylvania, on the other hand, has a participation rate of 89 percent.¹⁶ To automatically enroll SNAP participants into LIHEAP would be a negligible cost. These enrollees would not be guaranteed LIHEAP funding, but because it would attract more low-income households to LIHEAP, funds could be more effectively prioritized to assist the most vulnerable.

Additionally, studies have shown that lessening the energy burden on low-income families will result in improved health, which financially benefits individuals and saves the state Medicaid and emergency room costs.¹⁷ This creates a compelling cost-benefit analysis for implementing the proposed policy.

NEXT STEPS

To gain a better understanding of the extent to which outreach hinders assisting low-income households, Pennsylvania should publicly release data that shows the percent of households that actually applied to LIHEAP. Based on other states, we can assume this data will show a substantial number of low-income households did not apply to the program. This data can be used to lobby the Pennsylvania government to join the SNAP and LIHEAP application in an attempt to better reach these households.

An important ally for this step would be The Housing Alliance of Pennsylvania. The Housing Alliance's partners include major state businesses, such as PNC Bank and Heinz Endowments, as well as government agencies including the Pennsylvania Department of Housing and Urban Development. The Housing Alliance can pressure the Secretary for the Department of Human Services, Teresa D. Miller, to release the application data.

Once there is adequate data to support a joint application structure between LIHEAP and SNAP, both the Housing Alliance and private utility companies (who would benefit from the proposed policy due to the decrease in utility shutoffs) should lobby both DHS and Governor Wolf to enact the policy. Because SNAP and LIHEAP are both administered by the Department of Human Services, the joint application will be easily integrated.

- 1 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Advanced Data and Analytics."
- 2 Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, "Low-income Home Energy Assistance Program."
- 3 Ibid.
- 4 "LIHEAP Home Energy Notebook." U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Accessed February 21, 2018 (https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ocs/fy2011_hen_final.pdf).

Murkowski, Lisa and Tim Scott. 2014. "Plenty at Stake: Indicators of American Energy Insecurity." 5 113th United States Congress. Accessed February 21, 2018 (https://www.energy.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/files/ serve?File_id=075f393e-3789-4ffe-ab76-025976ef4954).

"Low-income Home Energy Assistance Program Fiscal Year 2018 Proposed State Plan." Commonwealth of 6 Pennsylvania. Accessed February 21, 2018 (http://dhs.pa.gov/cs/groups/webcontent/documents/document/c_229190. pdf).

7 Ibid.

8 Hernandez, Diana and Stephen Bird. 2010. "Energy Burden and the Need for Integrated Low-Income." Poverty and Public Policy, 4(2). Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27053989). 9

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, "Low-income Home Energy Assistance Program."

10 Ibid.

11 "Outreach Strategies for Iowa's LIHEAP program." Iowa Department of Human Rights. Accessed February 21, 2018 (https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/Directors/outreach/iacoltonst.doc).

Hernandez and Bird, "Energy Burden and the Need for Integrated Low-Income." 12

13 "Advanced Data and Analytics." U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Administration for Children and Families. Accessed February 21, 2018 (https://liheappm.acf.hhs.gov/data_warehouse/index.

php?report=adHocQueries).

14 Iowa Department of Human Rights, "Outreach Strategies for Iowa's LIHEAP program."

15 Ibid.

Folmar, Crystal, Christina Mazur, Camila Polinori, and Yi Yao. 2015. "Pennsylvania Supplemental Nutrition 16 Assistance Program (SNAP): Opportunities for Increased Participation." University of Pittsburgh, GSPIA. Accessed February 21, 2018 (https://dokupdf.com/download/pennsylvania-supplemental-nutrition-assistance-program-snapopportunities-for-increased-participation-_5a01f84cd64ab2b9bd874110_pdf).

17 Hernandez and Bird, "Energy Burden and the Need for Integrated Low-Income."

Flooding in Broome County: Threatening the Environment, Economy, and Human Health

By Levi Matza

Roosevelt @ Binghamton University

THESIS

Flooding in Broome County is increasing due to global climate change and the increase of impermeable surfaces. No Adverse Impact (NAI) floodplain management should be implemented by local municipalities and agencies (DPW, EMC, Department of Planning and Economic Development) to improve community resilience and reduce flood damages.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

Flooding is a significant problem facing Broome County. Increased floods and heavy rainfall caused a "100 year flood" in 2005, only to be followed by a "500 year flood" in 2006 and an even larger flood in 2011.1 Ultimately, Broome and Tioga County experienced \$1 billion worth of damages and 20,000 people were evacuated.² While the City of Binghamton attempted to invest in floodgate infrastructure to mitigate damages, the city lacks the financial capital needed for such expensive pursuits. There is an urgent need to design development around flooding issues, with municipalities and agencies considering the impact of a property owner's decisions upon others. When one property owner builds or increases impermeable surfaces, surface water is unable to percolate into the ground, placing a burden on stormwater systems and exacerbating flood events. The increase of impermeable surfaces is extremely hazardous when combined with increased precipitation levels. Between 1958 and 2012, the Northeast saw more than a 70 percent increase in the amount of rainfall measured during heavy precipitation events, more than in any other region in the United States.³ Moreover, Broome County has struggled to attract new business opportunities following the departure of prominent industry such as the Endicott Johnson Corporation and IBM. In addition, the flooding of the U.S. Air Force BAE Site at 600 Main Street, which forced the shutdown of the site, cost \$17.3 million and strained the local economy.⁴ The City of Binghamton has significantly increased standards (Chapter 360-Subdivision of Land, and Chapter 227-Erosion Control, for example), however, there is a need for unified approach to flood management at the County level. NAI standards will make Broome County a more desirable location, incentivizing business development and revitalizing the area, which is a top priority for Broome County.

TALKING POINTS

- Flooding in Broome County has created significant negative economic impacts.
- The implementation of NAI floodplain management will be extremely cost effective and successful in mitigating flooding on a long term scale.
- NAI offers a variety of positive side effects such as increased community resilience, improved property values, increased incentivization for development and business, improved air and water quality, improved groundwater recharge rates, and improved aesthetic value.
- Traditional approaches to flooding mitigation, such as floodwall infrastructure in Broome County, have failed from a practical and economic standpoint.
- Areas of green space, such as trees and pastureland, can decrease peak flows by 60 percent.⁵

Broome County needs to implement a No Adverse Impact (NAI) strategy to ensure that preexisting and future developments don't exacerbate flooding. Local Departments in Broome County (DPW, EMC, Department of Planning and Economic Development) can establish what constitutes an "adverse impact" based on increased flood peaks, increased flood stages, higher flood velocities, increased erosion and sedimentation, or what impacts the community considers important. Minimum green space requirements should be developed for properties, based on effectiveness in preventing flooding and feasibility of implementation. NAI would be similar to Performance Zoning, which replaces conventional zoning districts with performance criteria to guide development, allowing for flexibility in how to meet performance zoning standards.⁶ NAI would be legally enforceable, with violators being heavily fined, taken to court, condemned, etc.

POLICY ANALYSIS

This policy is the most practical and effective long term approach to flooding in Broome County. While the county is taking significant steps towards improving community resiliency, it is imperative to approach flooding on a longer time scale, as precipitation levels will continue to increase in the Northeast. NAI is cost effective, as it is more economically feasible to invest in the root causes of flooding, such as land management, rather than spending money on floodgate infrastructure that will become obsolete. While one may argue that floodwalls are easier to implement politically, they are extremely expensive and impractical. Binghamton's floodwalls need to be recertified through FEMA, which would require rebuilding from the ground up, significantly exceeding available funds. In addition, rebuilding flood walls higher will increase river flow velocities, increasing flooding damages adjacent or downstream.⁷ In Binghamton alone, rebuilding floodwalls would result in 2,000 additional properties needing flood insurance, which would have an enormous cost.⁸ In the U.S., development in flood prone areas is almost incentivized due to Federal flood insurance programs and disaster assistance programs, which place the economic burden of flooding on the Federal Government rather than those building in flood sensitive areas. Currently, the National Flood Insurance Program is \$25 billion in debt.⁹ Implementing NAI standards would drastically reduce both local financial damages, as well as the massive federal debt. In addition, every dollar invested in stormwater infrastructure has been shown to save five dollars.¹⁰ While NAI is more effective on a longer time scale, requiring preexisting developments to maintain a set standard of green space will immediately reduce flooding damages. Moreover, there is a variety of positive economic externalities from increased green space such as improved water and air quality, improved property values, improved mental health, increased groundwater recharge rates, etc. Studies over a 30-year period in communities, neighborhoods, housing projects and prisons show that when landscaping projects are promoted, there is a definite increase in self esteem and a decrease in vandalism.¹¹ In addition, studies of three neighborhoods in Boulder, Colorado indicated that property values increased by \$4.20 for each foot closer to a green space.¹² While NAI floodplain management creates more initial work for local municipalities and agencies, the environmental, economic, and health benefits are outstanding. In addition, implementing NAI will reduce the burden on local municipalities and agencies in the event of a disaster, which is infinitely important. While Broome County has taken significant steps towards combating flooding, NAI will act as a unified approach to flooding, creating a resilient community that anticipates problems, reduces vulnerabilities, and encourages opportunities.

NEXT STEPS

September 2018

To make community shared solar accessible to a greater number of New York residents and to prioritize CSS projects for LMI communities, the New York Public Service Commission (PSC) must remove the barriers of pre-development costs for CSS projects. The Energy Democracy Alliance (EDA), an active statewide coalition with over 22 member organizations and 100 allied groups, should lobby the Public Service Commission to reform ASPTA and increase awareness for CSS projects throughout LMI communities in New York. Since the EDA has successfully lobbied the Public Service Commission to support CSS reform, the coalition should influence important stakeholders such as PSC Chair John Rhodes, New York State Research and Development Authority (NYSERDA) President Alicia Barton, and Chair of Energy and Finance Richard Kauffman. Moreover, since Governor Andrew Cuomo directly appoints PSC commissioners, the EDA should pressure Governor Cuomo through a public campaign for ASPTA reform.

October 2018

Council, Broome County, Police Chiefs and Fire Marshals from Broome County towns and cities (Binghamton, Vestal, Dickinson, etc.), Broome County Department of Economic Development, and Broome County Department of Public

Works to create the specific criteria of what constitutes an "adverse impact." These groups will need to work extensively to determine what standards will be most effective in reducing flooding, most feasible for current and future developments to implement, and what will be most cost effective. For example, Broome County could set maximum runoff levels allowed per square foot of property by coordinating with local engineers who understand the specifications of the area. In addition, Broome County could establish higher green space requirements and more strict stream and shore setbacks for future developments. Currently, Binghamton requires that urban properties contain 10% green space. While this is a good start, standards should be more strict, as flood events are exacerbated in cities due to the high amount of impervious surfaces. Various cities and towns must cooperate with one another, as actions caused by one area (increasing runoff, building of rip rap, etc.) can negatively impact areas downstream or adjacent to said area.

November 2018

Lobby Binghamton Planning Department to begin to legally enforce NAI management strategies through a floodplain ordinance. Appoint trained Floodplain Managers that will enforce NAI management at a municipal level. Violation letters will be given to property owners that violate new standards. Properties will have any time from a week to a month to adhere to NAI standards based on the severity of the violation. If they fail to do so, various strategies can be pursued, such as court lawsuits, condemnation of properties, and lockdowns. Broome County Head of Planning Frank Evangelisti has expressed great support for NAI, trying to get local municipalities to enforce these standards.

1 Jeff Masters. "Tropical Storm Lee's Flood in Binghamton: Was Global Warming the Final Straw?" Weather Underground. December 14, 2011. Accessed September 21, 2016 (<u>https://www.wunderground.com/blog/JeffMasters/</u> tropical-storm-lees-flood-in-binghamton-was-global-warming-the-final).

2 Haley Burton. "Thursday Flooding: Sheltering Thousands." WBNG-TV, September 8, 2011. Accessed October 27, 2016 (http://www.wbng.com/news/video/Thursday-Flooding-Event-Evacuation-129488923.html).

3 Environmental Protection Agency, "Climate Impacts in the Northeast," Climate Change Impacts, last modified January 19, 2017, (https://19january2017snapshot.epa.gov/climate-impacts/climate-impacts-northeast_.html).

4 J. Harris. 2014. "Air Force to Fund \$17.3M Demolition of Dld BAE Site." Accessed February 23, 2018 (<u>https://www.pressconnects.com/story/money/2014/09/16/air-force-fund-demolition-old-bae-site/15715293/</u>).

5 CIRIA Open Space, "Flood Risk Management," last modified 2017, (<u>http://www.opengreenspace.com/</u>opportunities-and-challenges/climate-change/flood-management/).

6 Chester County Planning Commission. "Municipal Corner, Planning Toolbox." Accessed May 8, 2018 (<u>http://www.chescoplanning.org/MuniCorner/Tools/PerfZoning.cfm</u>).

7 FEMA. "Floodwalls and Levees, Chapter 5." Accessed May 8, 2018 (<u>https://www.fema.gov/media-library-data/20130726-1506-20490-7472/fema259_ch5f.pdf</u>).

Berlin, J. 2018. "NAI Floodplain Management." Speech presented at Envi 415 in City Hall, Binghamton.

9 Diane Katz, "The National Flood Insurance Program: Drowning in Debt and Due for Phase-out," *The Heritage Foundation*, last modified June 22, 2017, (<u>http://www.heritage.org/government-regulation/report/the-national-flood-insurance-program-drowning-debt-and-due-phase-out</u>).

10 The Nature Conservancy, "Natural Solutions for Reducing Flood Risk." The Nature Conservancy. Accessed September 25, 2016 (<u>http://www.nature.org/ourinitiatives/habitats/riverslakes/natu-ral-solutions-for-reducing-flood-risk.xml</u>).

11 "Lifestyle Benefits of Green Spaces." Project Evergreen. Accessed January 8, 2018 (<u>http://projectevergreen.org/</u>resources/lifestyle-benefits-of-green-spaces/).

12 Economic Benefits of Green Spaces." Project Evergreen. Accessed May 8, 2018 (<u>http://projectevergreen.org/</u><u>resources/economic-benefits-of-green-spaces/</u>).

8

Building Sustainable Community Development Initiatives: Participatory Budgeting of Binghamton University's Community Impact Fund Through the City of Binghamton Neighborhood Assemblies

By Brianna Cea and Garrett Shor Roosevelt @ Binghamton University

3

THESIS

To create an inclusive participatory policy process, Binghamton University and the City of Binghamton should allocate the Community Impact Fund of \$200,000 per year, for the next five years, to reconvene the city's neighborhood assemblies.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

In 2006, the City of Binghamton launched the Neighborhood Assembly Project, which originally consisted of seven neighborhood assemblies. These organizations hold public community meetings to develop ideas for neighborhood projects and were given an allocation of \$70,000 from the Neighborhood Project Development Fund, which came from a portion of Binghamton's Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funding. The funds were spent based on the recommendations of these assemblies. The original neighborhood assemblies spearheaded projects such as Fresh Cycles, which gave underprivileged children bicycles and taught maintenance skills, created community gardens, and established a new farmer's market in the Northside.¹

Currently, 97 percent of Binghamton's CDBG funds benefit programs for low- to middle-income individuals. Proposed federal cuts to the CDBG program will eliminate \$1.7 million from the City of Binghamton's budget,² so it is imperative that alternative sources of impact aid is directed to the City of Binghamton for the use of community development projects. In February 2017, Mayor Rich David announced that Binghamton University will contribute \$200,000 per year, for the next five years, in an "impact funding" program.³ The impact funding program allows municipalities to receive funds directly from universities and tax-exempt entities to mitigate the costs of community development projects. Hence, due to the proposed cuts to CDBG funds, the cumulative \$1 million of the impact fund will help to offset the \$1.7 million in federal cuts.

TALKING POINTS

- The active engagement of community members through local assemblies and panels has been demonstrated to yield better legitimacy for government decisions, a growth in civic skills for residents, and a greater diversity of represented views.⁴
- Participatory budgeting is proven to improve community connections, create a more reflective budget of community priorities, and strengthen the relationship between the municipality and its residents. Moreover, participatory budgeting of Binghamton University impact funds can strengthen its relationships with community members.⁵
- By opening the budget process to all citizens, participatory budgeting improves government transparency and accountability.

Binghamton University's Town-Gown Advisory Board (TGAB) should allocate the Community Impact Fund equally among the current neighborhood assemblies and reconvene the inactive assemblies for community development initiatives. Residents will propose new projects, then present these ideas to the Binghamton Department of Planning and Community Development, where they will undergo further development. Lastly, competing projects will be voted on for a final decision. Binghamton University should enter an interlocal agreement with the City of Binghamton to ensure that the funds are appropriated to the neighborhood assemblies and used in a manner that benefits neighborhoods.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Participatory budgeting has been instituted in various forms in cities across the globe. The first to fully implement it was Porto Alegre, Brazil, in 1989. Since then, other cities, including New York, Chicago, and San Francisco, have implemented forms of participatory budgeting. These cities have portions of their city budget dedicated to projects developed based upon recommendations of public bodies.⁹ According to the Urban Justice Center, the New York City Council districts that adopted participatory budgeting saw growth in participation among groups, which typically are underrepresented in ordinary elections.¹⁰ Similar results have been found in cities such as Buffalo, New York, which adopted participatory budgeting in 2014.¹¹

According to the Scholars Strategy Network, participatory budgeting leads to the allocation of resources for underserved community needs.¹² As Binghamton University attempts to expand its community involvement, it has the potential to enable community-controlled projects that might otherwise be ignored.

The assemblies, which already follow a similar model, will function similar to those in Buffalo, New York. The program features public community meetings in which spending projects are brainstormed, and then budget delegates will be elected by the assembly to develop their ideas into well-defined project plans in conjunction with the city planning department. Following this, all neighborhood residents are invited to a last round of voting to make the final decision of which projects to fund.¹³ In this manner, Binghamton will have opened up the budget process to all citizens and ensured that community development is done with community input.

NEXT STEPS

The City of Binghamton and Binghamton University will make a public commitment to allocate the community impact fund to the Neighborhood Assemblies through an interlocal contract. The City Planning Department will next send representatives to meetings of the Northside Assembly, Southside Assembly, and Westside Neighborhood Association, where the funding source will be outlined. All residents of the neighborhoods will be allowed to attend these meetings and have input. Additionally, public notices will be put out for meetings where public deliberation is to take place. The participatory budgeting process laid out in the analysis section will be carried out, and the community development projects will commence. Additionally, steps will be taken to revive the neighborhood assemblies which have become inactive by holding new community meetings and making new public notices.

- In New York City, 57 percent of participatory budgeting voters identified as people of color, compared to 47 percent in the general election.⁶
- In Chicago's 2013-2014 participatory budgeting process, at least half of the voters in each district had never been members of community organizations before the budgeting.⁷
- Greater citizen participation in democracy increases public engagement, encourages people to listen to a diversity of opinions, and contributes to a greater sense of legitimacy of decisions.⁸

6

¹ "Neighborhood Engagement in Binghamton NY: Building Sustainable Regions through Collaborative Planning and Community Development." Progressive Cities and Neighborhood Planning (PCNP). Accessed April 29, 2017 (<u>http://progressivecities.org/cities/other-cities/</u>).

2 Schwarz, Hannah. 2017. "Federal CDBG Cuts Could Cost Binghamton \$1.7 Million." *Pressconnects*. Accessed April 29, 2017 (<u>http://www.pressconnects.com/story/news/local/2017/03/20/federal-cdbg-cuts-cost-binghamton-17-million/99410062/</u>).

3 Schwarz, Hannah. 2017. "Five Takeaways from Mayor David's State of the City." *Pressconnects*. Accessed April 29, 2017 (http://www.pressconnects.com/story/news/local/2017/02/27/state-city-speech-binghamton-ny-mayor-richard-david/98494032/).

4 Michels, Ank and Laurens De Graaf. 2010. "Examining Citizen Participation: Local Participatory Policy Making and Democracy." *Local Government Studies* 36:4, 477-491, DOI: 10.1080/03003930.2010.494101.

5 Jabola-Carolus, Issac. 2015. "How Participatory Budgeting Strengthens Communities and Improves Local Governance." Scholars Strategy Network. Accessed April 29, 2017 (<u>http://www.scholarsstrategynetwork.org/brief/how-participatory-budgeting-strengthens-communities-and-improves-local-governance</u>).

"A People's Budget: A Research and Evaluation Report of Participatory Budgeting in New York City."

7 Jabola-Carolus, "How Participatory Budgeting Strengthens Communities and Improves Local Governance."

8 Michels and De Graaf, "Examining Citizen Participation: Local Participatory Policy Making and Democracy."

9 "PB Map and Process List." Participatory Budgeting Project. Accessed: April 29, 2017 (<u>https://www.participatorybudgeting.org/pb-map/</u>).

10 "A People's Budget: A Research and Evaluation Report of Participatory Budgeting in New York City." PBNYC Research Team, Urban Justice Center. Accessed April 29, 2017 (<u>https://cdp.urbanjustice.org/sites/default/files/CDP.WEB.</u> <u>doc_Report_PBNYC_cycle4findings_20151021.pdf</u>).

11 "PB Map and Process List." Participatory Budgeting Project.

12 Jabola-Carolus, "How Participatory Budgeting Strengthens Communities and Improves Local Governance."

13 "Participatory Budgeting Buffalo: How the City of Buffalo Can Increase Resident Equity and Engagement in its Budget." Participatory Budgeting Working Group, Buffalo Common Council, Accessed April 29, 2017 (<u>http://www.pbbuffalo.org/</u>).

Δ

Promoting Wholly Representative Primary Elections

By Jacob Gibson, Jacob Sugarman, David Carpenter, and Kevin Philips

Roosevelt @ University of Michigan

THESIS

To reduce voter disenfranchisement, ensure primaries represent the general electorate, and promote civic engagement, Michigan election law should be changed to allow 17-year-olds, who will be 18 by the date of the general election, to vote in the primary.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

In a 2016 survey of experts, Michigan was ranked 41st in perceptions of electoral integrity.⁵ Michigan is often criticized for archaic voter registration and absentee voting practices.⁶ However, an overlooked issue is the process by which the state assigns primary voting rights. Current Michigan law restricts all voting to adults age18 and older. While this is not an issue in general elections, it poses a problem for primaries. By restricting the vote, 17-year-olds who will be 18 by the time of the general election are unjustly excluded from the primary voting process.

In Michigan's current political climate, this has the potential to be perceived as a partisan issue. In reality, this is a representation issue. Voting privileges would not be extended to any individual not already in the general electorate. As of now, 22 states have made changes to their constitutions, voting laws, or party structures to make their primaries wholly representative.⁷ Both red and blue states, from Mississippi to Vermont, have implemented this change to begin expanding voter turnout and increasing democratic access.⁸

With current voting practices, 17-year-olds, who will be 18 by the time of the general election, are denied their right to participate in the choosing of candidates. Through stopping the cycle of voter disillusionment and giving a voice to young voters, Michigan will allow a larger portion of the population to participate in the democratic process.

TALKING POINTS

- Primaries work best when they are wholly representative of the general election population.
- Research shows that teens are ready to vote as early as age 16, making little to no difference in the readiness of 17-year-old electors.⁹
- At the age of 17, soon-to-be voters should be awarded the same civic opportunity to choose candidates as the rest of general electorate.

- Primary voting at 17 has already been implemented and proven in 22 other states.¹
 - Voting is habit based. Voters are 25 percent more likely to vote in a subsequent election if they voted in a previous election.²
- A 2012 study shows that extending voting rights to new voters should increase overall voter participation. Those who are closest to the voting age are more likely to vote than those who are one or two years older.³
- After voting rights were extended in Illinois, 17-year-old voters turned out at a higher rate than those ages 20-40.⁴

Michigan election law (MCL 168.492) that defines who may register to vote should be amended. Election law currently states, "[Each person] who will have those qualifications at the next election or primary election, is entitled to register as an elector." An amendment should be made to only require the stated qualification at the next "general election." This, in turn, fixes the issue by ensuring that the same population of electors has the ability to vote in both the primary and general elections.¹⁰

POLICY ANALYSIS

Other states have extended primary voting rights to 17-year-olds in a variety of ways, from amending state constitutions to changing political party rules.¹¹ In Michigan, the best route for change is through amending Michigan election law. This relatively non-disruptive reform will change definitions, not alter the way in which we assign rights. Moreover, this solution is less institutionally demanding than amending the state constitution.

The number of individuals who will be extended voting rights will vary by election. The magnitude of change is dependent on the length between the primary and general. In the 2016 presidential election, the Michigan primary electorate would have included roughly 90,000 more individuals (estimated from two-thirds of those born in 1998).¹² With troublingly low youth turnout rates—38 percent in 2006—it's clear that efforts are needed to increase voter participation.¹³ Recent studies suggest that individuals who vote in previous elections are 25 percent more likely to vote in the subsequent elections.¹⁴ This change could, therefore, increase turnout for years to come by promoting engagement early in life, while also creating a more representative primary system.

We recognize that this policy will, most immediately, have a greater effect in communities with already higher turnout, where there is less concern of disenfranchisement. However, with evidence from Illinois showing that the change in law energizes 17-year-olds to turn out at higher rates, we hope, as time goes on, that this voting will help form habits that will translate to greater participation in all areas.¹⁵

NEXT STEPS

We, currently, have submitted a resolution to the University of Michigan Central Student Government. It has had its first read, and we are in the process of ensuring its passage. The support of both Republican and Democratic campus organizations has been essential, so far, in securing broad community support, and we hope to continue this throughout our advocacy process. Our most immediate next step is to begin reaching out to other campuses across the state to demonstrate large student support. Once this support is established, we plan to begin lobbying county commissions to formally support this initiative. Since this is not an issue with large recognition, we plan to use our chapter's lobby day at the State Capital in March to bring awareness of the issue before the 2018 election, where voting rights are set to be a significant issue.

1 2016. "State by State Map Presidential Primaries." FairVote.

2 Crockett, Zachary. 2016. "The Case for Allowing 16 Year-Olds to Vote."

3 Bhatti, Yousef, Kasper M. Hansen, and Hanna Wass. 2012. "The Relationship Between Age and Turnout: A Roller-Coaster Ride." *Electoral Studies* 31 (3): 588-593. Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://ac.els-cdn.com/S0261379412000716/1-

 $\underline{s2.0-S0261379412000716-main.pdf?_tid=9b796534-cd59-11e7-91df-00000aab0f27\&acdnat=1511117220_7ba612581cdd03}{fab6ae1e669732f038}.$

4 Pearson, Rick. 2014. "17-Year-Olds Voted at Higher Rate than Parents in Primary."

Norris, Pippa, Holly Garnett, and Max Grömping. 2017. "The 2016 American Presidential

Election-Perceptions of Electoral Integrity, U.S. 2016 subnational study, Release 1.0,

(PEI_US_1.0)." The Electoral Integrity Project, University of Sydney.

6 "Promote the Vote." People Power. Accessed February 19, 2018.

7 "State by State Map Presidential Primaries." FairVote. Accessed November 19, 2017 (<u>http://www.fairvote.org/</u>

primary_voting_at_age_17#state_by_state_map_presidential_primaries).

8 "State by State Map Presidential Primaries." FairVote.

9 Crockett, Zachary. 2016. "The Case for Allowing 16 Year-Olds to Vote." *Vox Media*. Accessed November 18, 2017 (https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2016/11/7/13347080/voting-age-election-16).

10 Michigan Election Law (excerpt), Act 116 of 1954. Accessed November 28, 2017 (<u>http://www.legislature.mi.gov/</u>(S(oghvhtz5efiea4wd4mqsltnh))/mileg.aspx?page=GetObject&objectname=mcl-168-492).

11 "The Facts: Primary Voting at Age 17." FairVote. Accessed November 18, 2017 (<u>http://www.fairvote.org/primary_voting_at_age_17#facts_17_year_old_primary_voting</u>)

12 Humphrys, Kathy S., and Michael A. Beebe. 1999. "Michigan Health Statistics." Lansing, MI: Michigan Department of Community Health, 6. Accessed March 2018 (<u>https://www.mdch.state.mi.us/pha/osr/annuals/Archives/1998.PDF</u>).

13 Barr, Kathleen, Mark H. Lopez, Chris Kennedy, and Karlo B. Marcelo. 2008. "Young Voter

Registration and Turnout Trends." Circle: The Center for Information Research on Civic

Learning & Engagement. Accessed February 19, 2018. (<u>https://civicyouth.org/PopUps/CIRCLE_RtV_Young_Voter_Trends.pdf</u>).

14 Crockett, Zachary. 2016. "The Case for Allowing 16 Year-Olds to Vote."

15 Pearson, Rick. 2014. "17-Year-Olds Voted at Higher Rate than Parents in Primary." *Chicago Tribune*. Accessed November 18, 2017 (http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/politics/chi-17-year-olds-voted-at-higher-rate-than-parents-in-primary-election-20140507-story.html).

5

Improving Access to Legal Representation in Massachusetts: Mandated Reporting of Volunteer Hours

By Alexander Chow & Maggie King

Roosevelt @ Northeastern University

THESIS

Backlog in the Massachusetts court system causes overworked public defenders and a prolonged legal process for indigent defendants. Passing legislation in the Massachusetts Legislature to mandate reporting of volunteer hours by private attorneys will increase the amount of hours volunteered and therefore improve access and quality of representation for low-income defendants.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

The right to an attorney is stated in the Sixth Amendment, but for many years that attorney was not provided by the government. In 1963, *Gideon v. Wainwright*, a unanimous U.S. Supreme Court decision, ruled that "the framers of the constitution placed a high value on the right of the accused to have a means of proper defense,"⁴ and set the precedent that if one cannot afford an attorney, one will be provided by the government. However, the public defender's office in Massachusetts is not well funded, leading to backlog in the system and overworked attorneys. Indigent defendants are subject to a prolonged legal process solely because of their economic circumstance. In order to make the legal system more just, we must encourage private lawyers to volunteer their services when cases arise in their area of expertise.⁵ Mandatory reporting of pro-bono hours is the best way to reach this means, as it has shown an increase in service hours volunteered by private attorneys in other states. In addition, it has also shown an increase in dollars contributed to legal aid groups because it improves the state's ability to adequately track the amount of indigent representation needed. In Massachusetts, implementation of this policy will increase availability of counsel and raise awareness of the need for private attorneys to assist in representation of the indigent.

TALKING POINTS

- Mandatory reporting of pro-bono hours has seen success in other states such as Florida and Indiana.
- Mandatory reporting of pro-bono hours increases accessibility to constitutional right to legal representation.
- Mandatory reporting of pro-bono hours is economically feasible because it expands on existing court systems.

POLICY IDEA

In order to increase available representation for indigent defendants, we propose the implementation of legislation that mandates annual reporting of pro-bono or discounted work done by private attorneys. This system will encourage volunteerism and allow the state to more accurately document the need for counsel.

- In 2007, Massachusetts had 197 fulltime equivalent Public Defenders, and handled 16,820 cases.¹
- The Public Defender's office is only funded to represent 25 percent of indigent clients in Massachusetts.²
- After the Florida Legislature instituted mandatory reporting in 1997, the contributions of private attorneys over tripled (from \$1.5 million to \$4.9 million).³

POLICY ANALYSIS

Mandated reporting of volunteer work done by attorneys will increase access to legal representation for indigent defendants. States such as Indiana and Florida that require reporting of pro-bono work have seen a vast increase in the amount of volunteer work done by the private sector, which in turn reduces the quantity and quality of representation available to indigent defendants. Currently, reporting of pro-bono work done by attorneys is only required in nine states.⁶ The proposed policy does not force attorneys to do volunteer work, nor it does not violate the rights of attorneys. It only makes them aware of the suggestion for pro-bono work by the respective American (50 hours) and Massachusetts (25 hours) Bar Association, and encourages them to meet these standards.⁷ Our policy solution is an economically feasible approach to an expensive problem because it will cost the government a fraction of the cost of hiring additional public defenders while increasing the representation available to indigent defendants. The only cost associated with our plan is the administration of the program, which would entail documenting submitted pro-bono hours. Quality of representation would be maintained as attorneys have an obligation to represent their clients well and would be able to take cases in their respective fields of specialization. This policy is financially feasible and would improve access to and quality of representation for all.

NEXT STEPS

The Massachusetts Legislature should pass a bill that mandates reporting of pro-bono hours by practicing in-state attorneys. We will target Chair of the Senate Judiciary Committee William Brownsberger, and Chair of the House Judiciary Committee Claire Cronin to advance our bill legislatively. A coalition of support for this bill will consist of communication with the American Bar Association, Massachusetts Bar Association, and Boston Bar Association to ensure the voices of practicing lawyers are represented. The Public Defender Agency of Massachusetts and the Public Defender's Office for Boston would also be strong allies, as they represent the interests of overworked public defenders. In order to adequately represent the voices of the indigent defendants, we will ally with the Massachusetts Law Reform Institute.

Langton, Lynn. 2011. "Public Defender Offices, 2007: Statistical Tables." DIANE Publishing.

2 "Committee for Public Counsel Services Data- Current as of: 8/19/2015." FY2016 Budget Summary. Accessed November 27, 2017 (http://www.mass.gov/bb/gaa/fy2016/app_16/dpt_16/hlcpc.htm).

3 "State Bar Approves Pro-bono Reporting Requirement." The Indiana Lawyer. Accessed November 27, 2017 (https://www.theindianalawyer.com/articles/32634-state-bar-approves-pro-bono-reporting-requirement).

4 "Understanding Gideon's Impact, Part 2: The Birth of the Public Defender Movement." Sixth Amendment Center. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>http://sixthamendment.org/the-right-to-counsel/history-of-the-right-to-counsel/</u> <u>understanding-gideons-impact-part-2-the-birth-of-the-public-defender-movement/</u>).

"Gideon v. Wainwright." Oyez. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://www.oyez.org/cases/1962/155</u>).

6 "Pro-Bono Reporting." American Bar Association. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://www.americanbar.org/groups/probono_public_service/ts/pbreporting.html#noreport</u>).

7 Ibid.

1

5

Ending Shackling of Incarcerated Mothers: Prioritizing the Counsel of Health Care Professionals

By Lexie Freeman

Roosevelt @ Amherst College

THESIS

To protect incarcerated mothers and their children during labor, the Michigan Legislature should require the presence of a health care professional and grant them the professional authority in deciding if the mother is restrained with soft shackles during labor.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

Shackling incarcerated mothers during birth is both a public health risk and a human rights violation. The misuse of restraints against incarcerated women during labor (shackles, waist and leg restraints, etc.) often results in dangerous injuries, as shackling decreases mobility (a necessary component of childbirth), can decrease a doctor's ability to assist the mother, increases chances for falling and other dangerous injuries, and threatens the survival of both the mother and the child.^{4,5,6}

Restraints are often used under an insufficient and/or inconsistent definition of "security risk" determined solely by correctional officers, without any professional insight from health care specialists. Oftentimes, correctional facilities do not have independent bodies that review cases of unwarranted restraint against a mother in labor.⁷ As a result, mothers in labor are often restrained even if arrested for nonviolent crimes.⁸

Shackling incarcerated mothers during childbirth particularly affects communities of color. People of color are not only overrepresented in today's prison populations, but they have higher rates of infant mortality even among the civilian population.⁹ The infant mortality rate is 30 percent and 300 percent higher for Latino and African American infants, respectively, in comparison to that of non-Hispanic whites.¹⁰ Additionally, African American mothers are more than three times more likely to die during childbirth.¹¹

TALKING POINTS

- The International Human Rights Clinic at the University of Chicago Law School and the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU) have explicitly recognized shackling during labor as a human rights violation.¹²
- Skilled birth attendants are trained to ensure safe childbirth practices and delivery.¹³
- Shackling makes it difficult for the skilled birth attendant to assist the mother during labor, increasing the chance of injury and/or death for both mother and child.¹⁴

- About 66 percent of the female prison population is incarcerated for a non-violent crime.¹
- No mother on record has ever tried to escape during labor.²
- Shackling disproportionately affects women of color, putting infants of color, who already suffer from high mortality rates, at an even higher risk.³

To prevent the shackling of incarcerated mothers, the Michigan Legislature should require the presence and counsel of the designated skilled birth attendant (midwife, doctor, or nurse), specifically when an inmate is declared to be in the labor stage by a licensed health care professional.¹⁵ Additionally, the use of hard shackles should be banned during labor, with soft shackles being the maximum alternative.

POLICY ANALYSIS

This policy is cost efficient in two ways: prioritizing the counsel of the designated skilled birth attendant requires zero costs, and reducing the chance of injury for the mother and child decreases long-term economic costs for Michigan taxpayers. When a mother is shackled during childbirth, the chances of improperly following delivery procedures increases, which can lead to injury to the mother and child.¹⁶ If the mother or child endure injuries, this cost potentially falls on Michigan citizens: an incarcerated mother in state care uses state health insurance, and if the mother or the child's family is unable to pay, the mother and/or child will then be reliant on health coverage from the State of Michigan.¹⁷ Ultimately, requiring the presence and prioritizing the counsel of a skilled birth attendant decreases the chance of injury for both the mother and the child, thus lowering the high price of long-term care for incarcerated mothers and their children with health complications from hazardous deliveries.

One major obstacle for implementing this policy would be to convince Michigan legislatures that the counsel of a skilled birth attendant should be prioritized over that of correctional officers, specifically because correctional officers most often exercise reigning opinions during the labor process. However, by prioritizing the counsel of the designated skilled birth attendant, the Michigan Legislature will counter rampant human rights violations against citizens in its care, and correctional facility officers will act as co-facilitators of a safe delivery for both the mother and the child.

NEXT STEPS

The Michigan legislature should pass this bill to protect incarcerated mothers in the Women's Huron Valley Correctional Facility in Ypsilanti, the state's only female prison. The Ypsilanti City Council is a principal actor in preventing the use of shackling during labor. Lois E. Allen-Richardson, Ypsilanti Council member and Washtenaw County Jail chaplain (home county of the Women's Facility), is a target and potential ally. Similarly, the support of state senator Rebekah Warren, who has expressed concern for mass incarceration, is crucial. An inter-state coalition with organizations that have secured anti-shackling laws (including Massachusetts' Prison Birth Project) and those who have extensive research on the intersection between reproductive and criminal justice (including University of Michigan's Institute for Research on Women and Gender) are crucial allies to include. Finally, solidifying a collaborative definition of "security risk" with regard to incarcerated mothers during labor will help to reduce unnecessary use of shackling.

The Sentencing Project, "Women in the Criminal Justice System: Briefing Sheets."

2 Falek, Rachel. 2015. "Birth Behind Bars: Shackling Women During Labor." AWOL. Accessed November 11, 2017 (https://awolau.org/1795/print/politics/birth-behind-bars-shackling-women-during-labor/).

The Sentencing Project, "Women in the Criminal Justice System: Briefing Sheets."

4 Quinn, Audrey. 2017. "In Labor, in Chains." *The New York Times*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.nytimes.</u> com/2014/07/27/opinion/sunday/the-outrageous-shackling-of-pregnantinmates.html).

⁵ "The Shackling of Pregnant Women & Girls in U.S. Prisons, Jails & Youth Detention Centers." American Civil Liberties Union. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.aclu.org/other/aclu-briefing-paper-shackling-pregnant-women-girls-us-prisons-jails-youth-detention-centers</u>).

6 Clarke, Jennifer and Rachel Simon. 2013. "Shackling and Separation: Motherhood in Prison." *American Medical Association Journal of Ethics*, 15(9).

⁷ "Mothers Behind Bars: A State-by-State Report and Analysis of Federal Policies on Conditions of Confinement for Pregnant and Parenting Women and the Effect on Their Children." National Women's Law Center. Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/mothersbehindbars2010.pdf).

8 Quinn, "In Labor, in Chains."

9 "Women in the Criminal Justice System: Briefing Sheets." The Sentencing Project. Washington D.C.: The Sentencing Project. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/women-in-the-criminal-justice-system-briefing-sheets/</u>).

¹⁰ "Latino Health Disparities Compared to Non-Hispanic Whites." Families USA. Accessed November 11, 2017 (http://familiesusa.org/product/latino-health-disparities-compared-non-hispanic-whites).

11 "Reproductive Health." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Accessed November 11, 2017 (<u>https://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/maternalinfanthealth/pmss.html</u>).

12 "The Shackling of Incarcerated Pregnant Women: A Human Rights Violation Committed Regularly in the United States." International Human Rights Clinic, ACLU, and C CLAIM. University of Chicago. Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://ihrclinic.uchicago.edu/sites/ihrclinic.uchicago.edu/files/uploads/Report%20-%20Shackling%20of%20Pregnant%20 Prisoners%20in%20the%20US.pdf).

13 "Why Skilled Birth Attendants Matter." Johnson and Johnson. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.jnj.com/</u><u>document?id=00000159-6aac-dba3-afdb-7aefa08b0000</u>).

ACLU, "The Shackling of Pregnant Women & Girls in U.S. Prisons, Jails & Youth Detention Centers."

15 "Skilled Birth Attendants." World Health Organization. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://www.who.int/maternal_child_adolescent/events/2008/mdg5/factsheet_sba.pdf</u>).

16 "Who Will Pay for My Child's Birth Injury?" Dolman Law Group. Accessed November 11, 2017 (<u>https://www.dolmanlaw.com/child-birth-injury-pay/</u>).

17 "Access to Long-Term Care: Know Your Options." Michigan Department of Community Health. Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://www.michigan.gov/documents/1979altc_127331_7.pdf).

1

3

Equipping Chicago Locals for the Modern Age: Data Transparency through Neighborhood Change Statements

By Kevin Cao and Conor Rockhill

Roosevelt @ University of Illinois Chicago and Roosevelt @ University of Michigan

THESIS

Chicago City Council should publish and disseminate yearly "neighborhood change statements" in communities where residents face economic displacement to serve as tools for community transparency and grassroots promotion of affordable housing.

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS

Urban centers from Atlanta to Detroit are encountering a new, subtler form of modern economic segregation.¹ As neighborhoods meet with an influx of more affluent residents, neighborhood developments raise the overall demand for housing in the neighborhood, forcing out low-income and minority populations through rising rent and evictions.

In the Pilsen neighborhood of Chicago, for example, this phenomena is having an intense impact on the local community. While named after the Czech city of Plzeň, by 1970, Pilsen became the first majority Latino neighborhood in Chicago.² Though frequent community mobilization ensured that development remained inclusive through the 1990s, weakening local resistance and a more powerful city government eventually brought sweeping growth to the neighborhood that largely catered to a more affluent population.³ Most notably, despite fierce and active opposition from the Mexican-American population, the historic Thalia Hall was bought and transformed into a bar, restaurant, and music space largely inaccessible to the longtime, lower-income, Latino Pilsen residents.⁴ From 2000 to 2013, more than 10,000 Hispanic residents left the neighborhood, while the white population grew by nearly 1,000.⁵ This is undeniably related to the fact that the proportion of Pilsen households paying over 30 percent of their incomes for rent or mortgage increased from 26 percent for renters and 35 percent for owners in 2000 to 50 percent of renters and 52 percent of owners in 2010.⁶

TALKING POINTS

- Neighborhood inclusivity for low-income residents in Chicago cannot be fully exercised through rapidly rising property values and cost of living.
- Low- to middle-income families, long-established minority populations, and immigrants have shown a marked decline from Pilsen, being displaced from economically secure neighborhoods and destroying ethnic identities tied to such neighborhoods.⁷
- Neighborhood change statements equip policymakers and grassroots activists with up-to-date neighborhood information to craft informed actionable responses.
- Neighborhood change statements frame community economic inclusivity as a public good, similar to drinking water, with the hopes to expand racial and economic displacement as larger voter issue.

Chicago City Council should implement independent yearly studies of changing neighborhood housing costs and demographic shifts to be published to the public to increase transparency for equitable housing, known as "neighborhood change statements." Aldermen representing gentrifying neighborhoods should be required to update, maintain, and disseminate open-source data on gentrifying metrics to the residents of their respective ward similar to yearly drinking water quality statements. Also, new developments in gentrifying neighborhoods would be required to submit any data that would pertain to affordable living costs.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Current policy solutions from City Hall have been criticized by local policymakers and community advocates as being insensitive to the economic needs of a diverse Chicago. As an alternative to the top-down policy approach, neighborhood change statements function as a way to bridge the informational gap for policymakers and voters.⁸ The serious need for reliable housing data has been addressed through unofficial actors publishing their own versions of demographic and affordable housing data,⁹ but no such undertaking has been explored on a large municipal level.

Reliable, well presented municipal data offers an opportunity to empower grassroots organizations and local policymakers fighting to protect low-income and minority populations. Pilsen has historic roots as a major socioeconomic gateway for new immigrants and low income populations in Chicago. But since 2000, first-generation households, families living with children, and Hispanic residents have plummeted in the area, erasing significant cultural and economic milestones, along with further distancing lower-income residents from needed economic and social resources.

This residential displacement is not solely an economic issue. As America's cities are getting whiter, Black and Latino voters are forced largely into the suburbs, limiting their ability to have a real impact on the local politics that affect them.¹⁰ A robust local advocacy presence has played an integral part in organizing against gentrification, and with such data will promote grassroots activism and the notion that community inclusiveness and economic security functions as a public good.

NEXT STEPS

The Chicago City Council should introduce a pilot program requiring Pilsen aldermen 22nd ward officials to analyze and publish open source data on the state of housing inclusivity and equity in Pilsen. Pilsen aldermen should work with private partners, like Zillow, Accela, and Esri, to ensure that data is as accurate and up-todate as possible.¹¹ The specific metrics to be published by Pilsen can be determined in partnership with nonprofits, Chicago-based universities, and engaged community leaders, such as the Pilsen Alliance¹² and the Legal Assistance Foundation of Metropolitan Chicago.¹³ Additional resources may be needed to instate a full time affordable housing advocate to further integrate published data into policy. To further integrate this policy idea, grassroots advocacy and academic partnerships can be formed through the University of Illinois at Chicago's College of Urban Planning and in-house policy institutes such as the Natalie P. Voorhees Center for Neighborhood and Community Involvement.14

- From 2000 to 2013, over 10,000 Latino residents left Pilsen, while the white population grew by nearly 1,000.¹⁵
- The proportion of Pilsen
 households paying over 30
 percent of their income for rent
 or mortgage increased from 26
 percent for renters and 35 percent
 for owners in 2000 to 50 percent
 of renters and 52 percent of
 owners in 2010.¹⁶
- Nationally, over 20 percent of lowincome movers from gentrifying neighborhoods ended up in a neighborhood with a lower median income.¹⁷

1 Betancur, John J., and Youngjun Kim. 2016. "The Trajectory and Impact of Ongoing Gentrification in Pilsen." Nathalie P Voorhees Center for Neighborhood and Community Improvement. Accessed March 21, 2018

2 Vanderwall, Chris. "Outposts: Pilsen Is An Explosion of Color In A Grey City." The Atlantic. Accessed November 27, 2017 (http://www.theatlantic.com/sponsored/lincoln-continental/outposts-pilsen-is-an-explosion-of-color-in-agray-city/1226/).

Betancur and Kim, "The Trajectory and Impact of Ongoing Gentrification in Pilsen."

4 Leow, Patrick. 2013. "A Hall Reborn, a Neighborhood Altered." *South Side Weekly*. Accessed November 27, 2017 (https://southsideweekly.com/a-hall-reborn-a-neighborhood-altered/).

5 Betancur and Kim, "The Trajectory and Impact of Ongoing Gentrification in Pilsen."

6 Ibid.

3

7 Ibid.

8 Stacy, Christina Plerhoples, Brett Theodos, and Carl Hedman. 2015. "Gentrification and Business Changes: A Lack of Data for Sound Policy." Urban Institute. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/gentrification-and-business-changes-lack-data-sound-policy</u>).

9 Steif, Ken, Alan Mallach, Michael Fichman, and Simon Kassel. "Predicting Gentrification Using Longitudinal Census Data." Urban Spatial. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>http://urbanspatialanalysis.com/portfolio/predicting-gentrification-using-longitudinal-census-data/</u>).

10 Harriot, Michael. 2017. "How Gentrification Destroys Black Voting Power." *The Root*. Accessed November 27, 2017 (http://www.theroot.com/how-gentrification-destroys-black-voting-power-1793746386).

11 Badger, Emily. 2015. "How to Predict Rising Home Prices, Neighborhood Change and Gentrification." *The Washington Post*. Accessed November 27, 2017. (https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2015/08/04/how-to-predict-rising-home-prices-and-future-gentrification/).

12 "Pilsen Alliance Chicago." 2013. Pilsen Alliance Chicago. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>http://www.thepilsenalliance.org/about-us/</u>).

13 "LAF." LAF. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://www.lafchicago.org/about-us/mission-and-history</u>).

¹⁴ "Nathalie P Voorhees Center for Neighborhood and Community Improvement." Nathalie P Voorhees Center for Neighborhood and Community Improvement. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://www.voorheescenter.com/</u>).

15 Betancur and Kim, "The Trajectory and Impact of Ongoing Gentrification in Pilsen."

16 Ibid.

17Florida, Richard. 2015. "The Closest Look Yet at Gentrification and Displacement." CityLab. Accessed November27, 2017 (https://www.citylab.com/equity/2015/11/the-closest-look-yet-at-gentrification-and-displacement/413356/).

Redefining Prison Labor: Expanding the New York Fair Labor Standards Act

By Sarmishta Govindhan and Matthew Perry

Roosevelt @ New York University

THESIS

To end the exploitative system of un/underpaid prison labor, the New York State Assembly should expressly classify prison laborers as "employees" under the state's Fair Labor Standards Act to afford them equal access to benefits as other state employees.

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS

Prison labor, as it exists today, traps disenfranchised and marginalized populations in disciplines of dangerous and inhumanely compensated physical labor performed on behalf of for-profit or state prisons.¹ In New York State, most assignments pay \$0.10 to \$0.26 per hour,² and opportunities for earning higher wages are restricted by draconian wage policies within the incarceration facilities.³ While multiple studies⁴ have demonstrated a link between an imprisoned person's access to good vocational programs and their decreased likelihood of recidivism, such programs are difficult to access, or even implement, because the goals of the system (management of the population) conflict with the goals of the program (successful reentry).⁵ Issues including the relative unavailability of reentry programs and inherent systemic biases⁶ also increase the already high rates of recidivism. For multiple marginalized communities, the lack of protected employee status prohibits accessing crucial resources including reporting structures for sexual assault and child and healthcare services, which disproportionately affect women of color.⁷

These negative socioeconomic externalities are made possible by the New York State Fair Labor Standards Act's absence of express recognition of prison laborers as "employees." Though research has shown the economic benefits of prison labor are in fact greater if prisoners are afforded a living wage,⁸ the exclusion of prison laborers from the category of "employee" prevents them from having any legal claim to adequate compensation or benefits in New York State.

TALKING POINTS

- The current form of prison work draws in the unemployed, disenfranchised, and discriminated against, trapping them into disciplines of precarious waged labor.⁹
- The economic benefits would actually be greater if prisoners were afforded the same working rights as the general public.
- It is imperative that prison laborers, whose labor contribution adds over \$30 billion to the U.S. economy, are granted all of the basic rights that Americans "on the outside" are able to enjoy: minimum wage, worker's compensation if injured in an accident, the right to unionize, etc.¹⁰

POLICY IDEA

The New York State Legislature should extend the definition of "employee" within the New York Fair Labor Standards Act (NYFLSA) to categorically include imprisoned labor in order to provide imprisoned populations with the wages, benefits, and protections attendant to the NYFLSA. Such legislation will present imprisoned laborers with a safeguard against exploitative labor conditions while also decreasing their likelihood of recidivism.¹¹ New York should lead the way in making fairness and equity, not profit and criminalization, the central components of prison labor regulation.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Statutory recognition of prison labor as employment is the most effective method of bringing prison labor in line with values of equity and fairness. It requires convincing a critical mass of NY state legislators to pass legislation extending the definition of "employee" within the New York Fair Labor Standards Act (NYFLSA) to imprisoned laborers, and little else. Allowing imprisoned people to earn a living wage during their incarceration would reduce recidivism more widely than allowing only those who can access the limited number of post-incarceration reentry programs to obtain gainful employment.

Providing imprisoned people with fair wages reduces the likelihood of recidivism.¹² Because African Americans are more likely (by around 10 percentage points) to recidivate than white people,¹³ our policy would have an especially benign impact on the post-incarceration lives of African Americans. Moreover, the increase in imprisoned persons' economic output that would accompany attaching the federal minimum wage to prison labor would be enough to give each U.S. citizen \$125.¹⁴

The carceral state disproportionately ensnares people of color, LGBTQ, and the impoverished. African Americans are incarcerated in state prisons at a rate five times that of white people¹⁵, LGBTQ populations are incarcerated at a rate three times that of the general population, ¹⁶ and low-income communities are coerced into accepting jail sentences through mechanisms such as money bail.¹⁷ Thus, creating a prison labor system that carries wages and benefits commensurate with those of "outside" jobs would primarily benefit those who carry identities targeted by systems of mass incarceration.

NEXT STEPS

The coalition including the Urban Institute Justice Policy Center (UIJPC), local prison justice community organizations, and organized labor groups such as IWW should work on creating and lobbying for a bill that would classify prison labor as employment under the New York Fair Labor Standards Act. The UIJPC and community organizations have evident commitments to improving the wellbeing of incarcerated people, which make them natural allies in this effort. Additionally, the Industrial Workers of the World (IWW) have demonstrated an interest in reforming prison labor by organizing nationwide prison strikes. This manifest commitment to prison labor advocacy could be translated into lobbying efforts for the aforementioned policy. Together, this coalition would target Scott Stringer, who is the current New York City Comptroller and has a progressive legislative record. Lastly, we would consult with labor lawyers and prison officials in appropriately re-organizing prison labor infrastructure to enforce this new law.

- New York State prisons require prisoners to perform labor at a wage of \$0.10 to \$0.33, and withhold as much as 80 percent of the paid wage for "legal financial obligations," such as taxes, restitution, and room and board.¹⁸
- According to the Urban Institute's Justice Policy Center, in-prison job readiness and work release programs are helpful but have limited availability.¹⁹
- Most of the 2,220,300 prisoners in the U.S. work directly for the state to maintain the prisons in which they are confined. Only 6 percent of state prisoners and roughly 16 percent of federal prisoners are incarcerated by and work for private companies.²⁰
Bushway, Shawn. 2003. "Reentry and Prison Work Programs." Urban Institute Reentry Roundtable.

2 "State and Federal Prison Wage Policies and Sourcing Information." Prison Policy Initiative. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/wage_policies.html</u>).

3 Ibid.

1

4

Bushway, "Reentry and Prison Work Programs."

5 "Prisoner Reentry and Community Policing: Strategies for Enhancing Public Safety." Urban Institute Justice Policy Center. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/58141/411107-Prisoner-Reentry-and-Community-Policing.PDF</u>).

6 Kovensky, Josh. 2014. "It's Time to Pay Prisoners the Minimum Wage." *New Republic*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://newrepublic.com/article/119083/prison-labor-equal-rights-wages-incarcerated-help-economy).

7 Riley, Kristine, Ram Subramanian, and Elizabeth Swavola. 2016. "Ovelooked: Women and Jails in an Era of Reform." Vera Institute of Justice. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.vera.org/publications/overlooked-women-and-jails-report</u>).

8 Ibid.

9 "Prisoner Reentry and Community Policing: Strategies for Enhancing Public Safety." Urban Institute Justice Policy Center.

10 Kovensky, "It's Time to Pay Prisoners the Minimum Wage."

11 Bushway, "Reentry and Prison Work Programs."

12 Ibid.

13 Hartney, Christopher and Linh Vuong. "Created Equal: Racial and Ethnic Disparities in the US Criminal Justice System." National Council on Crime and Delinquency. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://www.nccdglobal.org/sites/</u> <u>default/files/publication_pdf/created-equal.pdf</u>).

14 Kovensky, "It's Time to Pay Prisoners the Minimum Wage."

15 Nellis, Ashley, PhD. 2016. "The Color of Justice: Racial and Ethnic Disparity in State Prisons." The Sentencing Project. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>http://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/color-of-justice-racial-and-ethnic-disparity-in-state-prisons/</u>).

¹⁶ "The Incarceration Rate of LGB People 3 Three Times the General Population." The Williams Institute, UCLA School of Law. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/research/incarceration-rate-of-lesbian-gay-bisexual-people-three-times-the-general-population/</u>).

17 Pinto, Nick. 2015. "The Bail Trap". *The New York Times*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.nytimes.</u> com/2015/08/16/magazine/the-bail-trap.html).

18 Semuels, Alana. 2016. "The Fines and Fees that Keep Former Prisoners Poor." *The Atlantic*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (https://www.theatlantic.com/business/archive/2016/07/the-cost-of-monetary-sanctions-for-prisoners/489026/).

19 Bushway, "Reentry and Prison Work Programs."

20 Kovensky, "It's Time to Pay Prisoners the Minimum Wage."

Uplifting a Multilingual Workforce: Promoting Job Training for Non-English Speakers in D.C.

By Eli Craveiro Frankel, Daniel Ohiri, and Danjha Leon

Roosevelt @ George Washington University

THESIS

The District of Columbia should make job training programs more accessible to immigrant communities by subsidizing programs that offer education in languages other than English. Expanding education to other languages will increase immigrants' ability to find employment and reach economic stability.

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS

The District of Columbia established a State Apprenticeship Council on May 21, 1946 after the National Apprenticeship Act took effect on July 1, 1937.¹ The Department of Labor ensures that apprenticeship programs have equal access and provide integrated employment and training information to the local community. Immigrants are crucial to the District of Columbia's labor force in various industries. Immigrants work in an array of industries, a major example of which is construction, which comprises of 28.3 percent of the immigrant share of labor in D.C. In 2015, 70,657 immigrant workers comprised 17.9 percent of the labor force in 2015.² In the workforce, especially in blue-collar industries such as construction, apprenticeship skills have been in high demand. Since 20.5 percent of adult immigrants in 2015 had less than a high school diploma, apprenticeships are vital for the entry of this population into the workforce. These programs integrate training and instruction for skilled occupations and include a requirement to have a minimum of 10th grade high school education with a commitment to enroll in a GED program.³ Many in the immigrant population have chosen apprenticeships as an option for job training, because over 1,000 occupations can be certified through an apprenticeship.⁴

TALKING POINTS

- This policy directs existing offices to focus on an underserved issue using existing grant programs. No laws would need to be altered.
- The number of immigrants in the U.S. workforce is increasing,⁵ and addressing their specific needs is important to keep the economy flowing.
- Apprenticeship training programs are mainly taught in English. Non-English programs could help uplift those with limited English proficiency.

POLICY IDEA

The D.C. State Apprenticeship Council should incentivize apprenticeships offered in languages spoken by D.C. workers. To do this, the Office of Apprenticeship, Information and Training should maintain a list of opportunities for which employers offer apprenticeships in different languages. Furthermore, the office should incentivize providers to expand to other languages by subsidizing resources through the existing Adult Education and Family Literacy Act Grant program. This subsidy should be offered to both providers currently on the Eligible Training Provider list as well as any providers who apply to be added. This will allow for an increase in job training amongst underserved linguistic minorities by increasing access to and awareness of opportunities in prevalent minority languages.

POLICY ANALYSIS

The importance of immigrant participation in the U.S. workforce is growing with each new generation, corresponding with the increase of overall immigrants. California, the state with the largest immigrant population in the country,⁶ and the state with the highest percentage of limited English proficient immigrants,⁷ has laws and initiatives to assist workforce development. The California Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act, which took effect in 2007, created job training centers for unemployed California residents using the Employment Development Department (EDD).⁸ California used the federal framework described in the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act to provide recipients who are language and labor skill deficient priority for training and career services. However, access to these services cannot be fully utilized if individuals cannot understand the material due to a lack of English comprehension. Language proficiency is a substantial barrier for many immigrants entering the job market. Immigrants not proficient in English are nearly three times less likely to get a job in business, management, or the sciences than those who are. By that same token, those not proficient are overwhelmingly funneled into low paying and low career advancing service occupations⁹ California eliminated this language barrier in workforce development by mandating that all resources provided by the EDD be interpreted to another language upon request.¹⁰ The underlying policy directives issued by the state of California have created a resilient base of immigrant workers that have a high likelihood of gaining employment. In 2009, 10 percent of immigrants in California reported being unemployed and seeking work, compared to 11 percent of American-born workers.¹¹ The overall unemployment rate has decreased from the 2009 average of 10.9 percent to 4.8 percent as of July 2017.¹²

The D.C. unemployment rate amongst Hispanics is around 4 percent, while the non-Hispanic white unemployment rate in DC is below 2 percent.¹³ By not only expanding state-run workforce services, but also providing bilingual training within those services or a facet thereof, the District of Columbia will be positioned to develop a similar workbase of immigrants of all backgrounds to participate in the local economy.

NEXT STEPS

Working with The Keystone Mountain Lakes Regional Council of Carpenters union, we would lobby the D.C. State Apprenticeship Council to encourage multilingual apprenticeship opportunities and create a framework for the Office of Apprenticeship, Information and Training to compile a list of options that can be delivered in other languages, while also developing strategies to promote them. On another front, we would propose to the Department of Employment Services to work with their Eligible Training Provider List partners to create job training programs in other languages. We would encourage the Department to incentivize partners by subsidizing new non-English programs under the Office of the State Superintendent of Education's Adult Education and Family Literacy Act Grant program.

- 30 percent of D.C.'s nonnative English speakers do not have a firm grasp of the language, including 36 percent of the District's 44,457 Spanish speakers.¹⁴
- 23 percent of D.C. metropolitan area residents are immigrants, of which El Salvador is the most common place of birth,¹⁵ while 26 percent of the total workforce in D.C. are immigrants.¹⁶
- 70,657 immigrant workers comprised 17.9 percent of the labor force in 2015.¹⁷

1 "United States Department of Labor - Employment and Training Administration." *U.S. Department of Labor*. Accessed November 27, 2017 (https://www.doleta.gov/oa/history.cfm#amendments).

2 "Immigrants in the District of Columbia." *American Immigration Council*. Accessed October 16, 2017 (<u>https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/immigrants-in-washington-dc</u>).

3 "Apprenticeship Program - Eligibility Requirements." Laborers' Training Fund - Washington, D.C. Accessed November 27, 2017 (http://www.dclaborers.org/2012-07-03-15-22-47/eligibility-requirements).

4 "Apprenticeships - Background information." DC.GOV - Department of Employment Services. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://does.dc.gov/service/apprenticeships-background-information</u>).

5 "FOREIGN-BORN WORKERS: LABOR FORCE CHARACTERISTICS—2016." Bureau of Labor Statistics. Accessed May 18, 2017 (<u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/forbrn.pdf</u>).

6 Krogstad, Manuel Jens and Michael Keegan. 2014. "15 States with the Highest Share of Immigrants in their Population." Pew Research. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2014/05/14/15-states-with-the-highest-share-of-immigrants-in-their-population/</u>).

7 Zong, Jie and Jeanne Batalova. 2015. "The Limited English Proficient Population in the United States." Migrationpolicy.org. Accessed February 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/limited-english-proficient-population-united-states#Education%20Employment</u>).

8 "California Code, Unemployment Insurance Code - UIC § 14230." California Legislative Information. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displayText.</u> <u>xhtml?lawCode=UIC&division=7.&title=&part=&chapter=4.&article=3</u>).

Zong and Batalova, "The Limited English Proficient Population in the United States."
 "Colifornia Code, Coursemport Code, COV 8 7005 9," Findly on Assessed Number of Society of States.

10 "California Code, Government Code - GOV § 7295.2." FindLaw. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>http://codes.findlaw.com/ca/government-code/gov-sect-7295-2.html</u>).

11 Bohn, Sarah. 2011. "Immigrants and the Labor Market." Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>http://www.ppic.org/publication/immigrants-and-the-labor-market/</u>).

12 Mark Glover. 2017. "California's Unemployment Rate Dips to 4.9 Percent." *The Sacramento Bee*. Accessed November 27, 2017 (http://www.sacbee.com/news/business/article185226918.html).

13 Giambrone, Andrew. 2017. "Unemployment Rate for Black D.C. Residents is Higher Than Pre-Recession." *Washington City Paper*. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.washingtoncitypaper.com/news/housing-complex/blog/20853656/unemployment-rate-for-black-dc-residents-is-higher-than-prerecession</u>).

¹⁴ "Detailed Languages Spoken at Home and Ability to Speak English for the Population 5 Years and Over for States: 2009-2013." United States Census Bureau. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.census.gov/data/tables/2013/demo/2009-2013-lang-tables.html</u>).

15 Cloherty, Megan. 2017. "Report: D.C. Area's Immigrant Population Nearly Doubles." WTOP. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://wtop.com/local/2017/02/snapshot-immigrants-dc-region/</u>).

Henebery, Daniel. 2017. "Immigrants Are a Huge Part of DC's Workforce." *Greater Greater Washington*. Accessed
 March 21, 2018 (<u>https://ggwash.org/view/62441/see-the-percentage-of-immigrants-working-different-job-types-in-dc</u>).
 October 16, 2017. "Immigrants in the District of Columbia." American Immigration Council. <u>https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/research/immigrants-in-washington-dc</u>.

Mending Achievement Gaps in Pittsburgh: Using Social Impact Bonds to Fund Early Childhood Education

By Emma Kiesling

Roosevelt @ George Washington University

THESIS

To provide universal early childhood education in impoverished neighborhoods, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, should enter into bond agreements with the community in order to repay investments made by childcare centers that successfully decreased achievement gaps between poor and wealthy students by third grade.

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS

Children from low-income families often suffer from achievement gaps before they ever begin elementary school—gaps which often can never be completely overcome. Research suggests that 60-70 percent of the achievement gap between America's poorest and richest children is already evident by kindergarten.¹ When children who did not attend preschool graduate from high school, this gap is usually still visible, resulting in higher chances of incarceration and lower wages for those children.² Most low-income families do not have access to free or affordable childcare; access to care allows working parents to fulfill other important responsibilities.³

Over a third of Pittsburgh children live below the federal poverty line.⁴ The social benefits of preschool provide those children with the opportunity to determine their futures. Report data from the Pittsburgh Association for the Education of Young Children indicates that students who participated in public pre-k programs performed better academically through grade two than those who did not participate.

Preschool education is the most cost-effective way to close the achievement gap because it saves the government money down the road. "If I could fund one single program, it would be early-childhood education," said John Wetzel, who has served both Democrats and Republicans as the head of Pennsylvania's Department of Corrections.⁵

TALKING POINTS

- Investing in preschool education is the most cost-effective way to close the achievement gap between low-income children and other children. The investment pays off even after the children graduate.⁶
- The Pay for Success model uses community investment to raise money currently unavailable to the government, then gives participants a return on their investment when agreed-upon criteria are achieved.⁷
- This policy positions the government as a major player in an important area which has traditionally been handled privately or on a case-by-case basis.
- Using the Pay for Success model in the City of Pittsburgh will ensure that everyone has access to quality, affordable childcare.

POLICY IDEA

The City of Pittsburgh should enter into a contract (Social Impact Bond) with locally active private investors and nonprofits in which new childcare centers would be created.

Achievement gaps in these neighborhoods will initially be measured in third grade using PSSA (Pennsylvania System of School Assessment) data,¹³ and provided the gaps decrease for beneficiaries of the new centers, the city will reimburse investors with an agreed-upon return that depends on the agreed-upon duration of the bond.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Currently, Pennsylvania ranks 30th out of 42 states for providing publicly funded pre-k programming.¹⁴ The city government does not allocate significant funds to early childhood education compared to funds allocated to K-12. Economically, early childhood education is a large statewide industry; however, a large portion is handled outside the government. Pay for Success is the best model for solving this budget dilemma because it does not put financial stress onto the government until the government demonstrates that it will not lose money in the endeavor. Generally, returns on investment are slow, so currently there are few examples of successful programs; however, attempting to close achievement gaps later in life is both less effective and more expensive. Based on existing examples, however, the longer the Pay for Success model is in place, the more the government benefits; these centers continue to provide benefits to their communities long after their initial program ends. The Pay for Success program in Salt Lake City, Utah, raised \$7 million in initial capital for pre-k education and achieved its goals.¹⁵ In Pittsburgh, because of the flexibility of this policy, any amount of capital raised is effective. This policy presents no initial risk for the government; if the program is unsuccessful, the government is not obligated to pay back investors. Studies have put returns at \$7 to \$17 back per dollar invested.¹⁶

Regardless, working families would gain access to free, previously nonexistent childcare centers.

There are clear target neighborhoods for this policy: A study by the Pittsburgh Association for the Education of Young Children identified Homewood, the Hill District, and the North Side as most concerning in terms of poverty and achievement gaps. With a smaller achievement gap, children in these areas will have greater upward mobility and the chance to break the cycle of poverty in their communities.

NEXT STEPS

In order to enact this policy, the Pittsburgh City Council would draft an agreement with community organizations interested in investing in the area and reaping a reward. The Council and partners will open dialogues to determine what makes a childcare center "successful" based on PSSA results in the third grade. The Council will then work with its nonprofit partners to set up these childcare centers and determine target children for the centers. Potential allies and partners are the Pittsburgh Federation of Teachers, the New America Foundation, and the Fred Rogers Center. Since it is clear which neighborhoods in Pittsburgh are most in need of childcare centers, the Council and its partners should start in Homewood, the Hill District, and the North Side.17

- Only 55 percent of America's three- and four-yearolds attend a formal preschool.⁸
- Around 1,140 of Pittsburgh's income-eligible threeand four- year-olds do not have access to publicly funded, high-quality pre-k.⁹
- Studies find that investing in early childhood education yields a public return of anywhere from \$7 to \$17 for every dollar invested.¹⁰
- Low-income children who attended preschool are 14 percent more likely to be employed, 20 percent more likely to graduate, and 26 percent more likely to have a savings account.¹¹
- In all 50 states, childcare costs more than rent.¹²

3

Long, Heather. 2017. "By Age 3, Inequality is Clear: Rich Kids Attend School. Poor Kids Stay with a Grandparent." *The Washington Post*. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2017/09/26/by-age-3-inequality-is-clear-rich-kids-attend-school-poor-kids-stay-with-a-grandparent/?utm_term=.a81ba5b3612a).</u>

2 Reardon, Sean F. 2011. "The Widening Achievement Gap Between the Rich and the Poor: New Evidence adn Possible Explanations." In *Whither Opportunity? Rising Inequality, Schools, and Children's Life Chances*, edited by Greg J. Duncan and Murnane J. Richard. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.

Heckman, James J. 2011. "The Economics of Inequality: The Value of Early Childhood Education."

4 "Pre-K in Pittsburgh: A Call for Action." City of Pittsburgh, Office of the Mayor. Pittsburgh: City of Pittsburgh.
5 Ibid.

6 Gustafsson-Wright, Emily, Megan Golden, and Sam Aigner-Treworgy. 2015. "Identifying Education Outcomes for Social Impact Bonds for Early Childhood." Washington, D.C.: Brookings Institute.

7 Nelson, Anne. 2006. "Closing the Gap: Early Childhood Education." Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.

8 "Pre-K and Child Care in Pittsburgh: The Reality, the Opportunities and the Challenge." Pittsburgh Federation of Teachers.

9 Long, "By Age 3, Inequality is Clear."

10 Center for High Impact Philanthropy, "Early Childhood."

11 Bradbury, Bruce, Miles Raymond Corak, Jane Waldfogel, and Elizabeth Washbrook. 2015. *Too Many Children Left Behind: The U.S. Achievement Gap in Comparative Perspective*. New York: Russell Sage Foundation.

12 Calman, Leslie J., and Linda Tarr-Whelan. 2005. *Early Childhood Education for All: A Wise Investment*. New York: Legal Momentum.

"Pennsylvania System of School Assessment (PSSA)." Pennsylvania Department of Education. Accessed 11 27,
 (<u>http://www.education.pa.gov/K-12/Assessment%20and%20Accountability/PSSA/Pages/default.aspx#tab-1</u>).
 City of Pittsburgh, Pre-K in Pittsburgh.

15 Edmondson, Jeff, Bill Crim, and Allen Grossman. 2015. "Pay-For-Success is Working in Utah." *Stanford Social Innovation Review*. Stanford University. Accessed November 2017 (<u>https://ssir.org/articles/entry/pay_for_success_is_working_in_utah</u>).

¹⁶ "Early Childhood: High Return on Investment." Center for High Impact Philanthropy, University of Pennsylvania. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://www.impact.upenn.edu/our-analysis/opportunities-to-achieve-impact/early-childhood-toolkit/why-invest/what-is-the-return-on-investment/</u>).

17 Malik, Rasheed and Katie Hamm. 2017. "Mapping America's Child Care Deserts." Washington, D.C.: Center for American Progress. Accessed March 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/early-childhood/reports/2017/08/30/437988/mapping-americas-child-care-deserts/</u>).

Instituting Open-Source Textbooks in Massachusetts: A Step Toward Solving Socioeconomic Disparities in College Classrooms

By Shahd Fahoum, Faheem Dyer, Ethan Stark-Miller, Kaitlyn Megathlin, and Thomas Fenu Roosevelt @ Wheaton College

THESIS

The cost of textbooks in the U.S. today creates an uneven dynamic in the classroom. To reduce socioeconomic disparity, Wheaton College should take steps to integrate open-source materials—the licensing of which makes them remixable, sharable, and free—into its curriculum.

BACKGROUND AND CONTEXT

The U.S. is home to one of the most expensive and inaccessible education systems in the world. Beyond the exorbitant price of entry, full participation is often blocked by the high costs of learning materials, risking an uneven dynamic in the classroom. The College Board estimates that college textbooks cost an additional \$1,220-1,250¹ per student annually after tuition.

Currently, five publishing houses control 80 percent of this multi-billion dollar textbook industry.² In most industries, consumers control costs by choosing products based on individual spending capacity. In the textbook market, however, product choice belongs to professors. Because textbooks are integral to class participation, students are compelled to purchase them, regardless of their ability to pay.

Wheaton College students are not exempt from the negative effects of the textbook market. Roosevelt@Wheaton conducted a quantitative survey asking students about the cost burden of textbooks. The survey was shared with the Wheaton student body and yielded a random sample of 40 students from various academic disciplines. Results from the survey showed that 72.5 percent of respondents based their course selection on the price of the class's textbooks. Considering that students and their families spend a large amount of money to pay for tuition, room and board, the additional textbook costs only further impede student access to higher education. A student's inability to purchase textbooks affects their academic performance, leading to lower grades and limited capacity for academic achievement. The opportunity to choose their classes according to their interests, without any financial restraints, would give them all the necessary tools to thrive in the classroom.

Faculty members are aware of this cost barrier for students and go to great lengths to find alternatives to assigning expensive textbooks. However, planning courses is a lengthy process that requires considerable support from the administration. One alternative that professors have employed in recent years are open source materials, which are texts written by faculty established in their respective fields with a copyright license that makes them legally free to use, edit, and alter.

TALKING POINTS

- Introducing open-source materials in college courses will create a better and more equal starting point for all students by easing cost barriers in the classroom.
- Increasing class participation is imperative at a moment in history when education threatens to exacerbate socioeconomic imbalances.
- Engendering partnership among faculty, students, and administration in the open-sourcing process is essential to preserving the quality of course materials going forward.

POLICY IDEA

Integrating open-source materials will combat the uneven classroom dynamic to which proprietary textbooks are naturally conducive. We propose that Wheaton College establish a faculty-run, student mediated open-sourcing committee to review two to three courses per year that serve as staples in the Wheaton curriculum. The review process would involve resource gathering, student input, and faculty deliberation. The committee would ultimately offer retooled, zero-cost classes with course materials tailored to specific professors' needs and teaching styles. Roosevelt@Wheaton's end goal is to design a model that can be replicated on any college campus through extensive documentation, qualitative reflection, and the formalization of a streamlined process for the policy's integration.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Open-source materials are the most viable and efficient option to maximize classroom equity at Wheaton. Over two-thirds of Wheaton students surveyed by Roosevelt@Wheaton indicated that the cost of textbooks presents a barrier within their education. Greater reliance on profit-motivated interests for academic participation will further tie academic success to wealth.

The best way to alleviate that connection is through circumventing private control over textbook proliferation (which is, by extension, private influence over student participation). Open-source textbooks will make classes—and by extension college—more accessible to students, helping to redefine higher education as a public good.

Though the good we seek to incorporate into our curriculum is free, its implementation has inherent logistical and timing difficulties. Many professors are willing to look into open-source solutions to classroom inequity, but concerns over quality assurance and time constraints stand in the way. Several Wheaton faculty have explained that support from the campus and administration, would make them more amenable to such measures. A faculty-run and student moderated committee devoted to selecting courses and integrating materials will both relieve the major time imposition of open-sourcing and create a mechanism for ensuring quality and course-specificity.

Each year this committee would review two or three courses for the following academic year. The committee would choose intro-level courses that primarily use textbook materials and draw large numbers of students. The committee would then locate alternative materials for evaluation by the committee. Students and faculty on the committee would bring the necessary perspectives to ensure the quality of materials chosen.

NEXT STEPS

The institutions likely to effect change at a policy-level are the Wheaton College faculty and administration. The breadth of this project is limited to Wheaton, therefore it's necessary to build a coalition capable of effectively lobbying administrative offices. Potential coalition partners could include:

- **The Student Government Association (SGA):** SGA allocates up to \$10,000 of their yearly budget to finance a book-sharing program, which they're seeking to expand.
- **Madeleine Clark Wallace Library:** The affordability of textbooks has been a long-term project of the Library staff. Library leadership is, in partnership with SGA, conducting a strategic review of textbook access on campus.
- **Members of Faculty:** According to our research, several faculty members have shown interest in opensource. Additionally, Roosevelt@Wheaton's faculty advisors will be helpful in advocating with other faculty members for the legitimacy of this project.

- 72.5 percent of Wheaton students surveyed by Roosevelt@Wheaton said they believe they are not getting the most out of their education due to cost concerns.
- From 1977 to today, textbook prices have increased at roughly three times the rate of the consumer price index, a byproduct of minimal competition in the textbook market.³
- Eight professors across Wheaton's three academic divisions interviewed by Roosevelt@Wheaton expressed interest in pursuing open-source material but had concerns about availability and quality control.

1 "Trends in High Education—Average Estimated Undergraduate Budgets, 2017-18." College Board. Accessed February 21, 2018 (https://trends.collegeboard.org/college-pricing/figures-tables/average-estimated-undergraduatebudgets-2017-18).

2 Senack, Ethan. 2015. "Textbooks Cost a Lot. Here's Why." *HuffPost*. Accessed February 21, 2018 (<u>https://www.huffingtonpost.com/ethan-senack/textbooks-cost-a-lot-here_b_8065762.html</u>).

3 Popken, Ben. 2015. "College Textbook Prices Have Risen 1,041% Since 1977." *MSNBC*. Accessed February 21, 2018 (http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/college-textbook-prices-have-risen-1041-1977).

Ineffective Standardized Tests in North Carolina: Moving Towards Stealth Assessments and Inspections

By Jane Tullis, Emma Miller, Kaitlyn Yakaboski, and Laura Selby Roosevelt @ University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill

THESIS

North Carolina's educational system currently relies on a series of standardized tests to measure student success. Student performance on standardized tests is then used to assess school and teacher quality. These assessments are publicized in end-of-year reports that compare each school's performance in relation to overall state performance. Moving forward, the state legislature should pivot toward a more comprehensive and holistic form of evaluation in order to reduce undue stress placed on students, allow instructors greater freedom in teaching methods, and replace the emphasis on studying with a focus on the joy of learning. The new evaluations should focus on a two-pronged approach: stealth assessments and randomized inspections.

BACKGROUND & ANALYSIS

The 1983 report, *A Nation at Risk*, kick started education reform in the United States. One of the popular reform measures emphasized standardized testing.¹ This practice is meant to show the knowledge students have gained after a set amount of time. Instead of effectively assessing students in this manner, standardized tests encourage teachers to utilize only teaching methods that will allow their students to be successful on tests, as opposed to methods that would more effectively curate knowledge. As a result, students' test results have become a measure merely of their ability to regurgitate and their teacher's ability to teach to the exam.² Additionally, high-stakes testing not only leads students to cheat on tests, but also incentives teachers to cheat because their students' performance on standardized tests impacts their career and salary.³ Standardized testing is also a costly investment, in both time and money. Students take roughly 60 to 100 tests during their K-12 years. This adds up to about 100 million tests taken nationwide per year, a number that costs the country roughly \$1.7 billion annually and causes American students to become some of the most tested in the world.⁴ Students undergo chronic stress due to the intense preparation necessary for heavily weighted exams that in the end fail to accurately gauge student knowledge.⁵ As a result of our reliance on standardized tests, teachers are limited in their ability to teach effectively, students' time and the educational budget is overextended, and the stress level of students increases.

THE POLICY IDEA

The North Carolina General Assembly should adopt a multifaceted approach to evaluating their students, teachers, and schools. This approach should include the newly formulated stealth assessment model in order to track students' progress, and randomized inspections in order to track school accountability. These two approaches should be utilized simultaneously and lead to an eventual phase-out of the existing standardized tests. Unlike standardized tests, this new approach can incorporate factors such as funding and demographics into the final assessment of a given school system while reducing the negative externalities associated with standardized tests in their current form.

POLICY ANALYSIS

The proposed replacements to standardized tests focus on tracking progress from a holistic perspective. First, stealth assessments embed performance-based assessments in digital learning environments, primarily in core subjects such as math and English.⁶ The students' answers are logged, tracked over time, and compared to the answers of peers.⁷ This information indicates individual student success, overall classroom success, and school-wide success as a whole over time. It also utilizes a format that 97 percent of students are already familiar with: online games and practice tools.⁸

Furthermore, inspections of student success make use of school documents, school administrators, faculty, and parental input.9 These assessments provide a detailed evaluation using both subjective and objective factors, as opposed to the objective and often simplified results that accompany standardized tests. Together, stealth assessments and inspections provide concrete evaluations that an individual can use to compare students, classrooms, and schools without the undue pressure caused by a test. The results are more holistic, as they evaluate students from a number of perspectives and across an entire school year as opposed to one administered test. For example, learning games are used throughout the school year, providing constant updates to student progress. Following the United Kingdom's public school model, we can measure across 27 different factors during inspections.¹⁰ These nuanced perspectives supersede the value that a students' test responses can provide. Financially, Craig Jerald, President of Break the Curve Consulting, estimates that English-styled inspections will cost between \$635 million and \$1.13 billion annually in the U.S.¹¹ The variance in these numbers comes from differences in the methodology of the estimates. Using the same methodology as Rothstein in his \$2.5 billion estimate, but with more recent numbers, the cost would be \$1.13 billion. However, an estimate based on the operating budget of Ofsted (England's Office for Standards in Education) and expenditures per inspection, the cost would be \$635 million.¹² The cost of standardized tests is significantly higher than either of these estimates, at \$1.7 billion annually.13 An estimated 83 percent of schools already have the Wi-Fi capacity needed to incorporate stealth assessments, which indicates a lower cost needed for implementation, and test administrators can be taught to be inspectors.¹⁴ This solution is more cost effective than the existing evaluation method, feasible on its own, and produces better results.

KEY FACTS

- Teachers are evaluated and financially rewarded based on growth in standardized test scores, incentivizing them to teach to the test.
- The United States is the only nation among developed nations to rely mainly on multiple choice exams as opposed to performance-based assessments.¹⁵
- Current methods of testing cost \$1.7 billion annually, while the cost of implementing an inspection-based system (as in the United Kingdom) is estimated to be between \$635 million and \$1.13 billion in the U.S. annually.¹⁶
- 50-80 percent of year-over-year test score improvements were temporary and not caused by longterm changes in learning.¹⁷

TALKING POINTS

Using a combined approach of stealth assessments and inspections will provide both a subjective and objective assessment that more accurately gauges student learning.¹⁸ During inspections, schools will be evaluated on around 25 different factors, creating a more nuanced and holistic understanding of school performance. Moving away from standardized tests towards a combined approach of stealth assessments and inspections will decrease the cost of gauging student and teacher performance by at least \$600 million per year.

NEXT STEPS

North Carolina should plan to slowly phase in stealth assessments and inspections as traditional standardized testing is phased out. The North Carolina General Assembly should plan to first implement the stealth assessments in schools that already use a variety of digital learning environments, such as practice games. Once this trial period begins to locate successes and failures in these model schools, program directors can expand the assessments statewide. Inspections will be implemented in these flagship model schools and then expanded in order to form control groups of schools that are receiving the new evaluation and schools that are not. This methodology will allow us to determine the success of the new evaluation method.

1 Kirylo, James D. "What if We Skipped Over Standardized Test Season?" *The State*. May 7, 2017. Accessed November 26, 2017 (http://www.thestate.com/opinion/op-ed/article148797659.html).

2 Jouriles, Greg. "Here's Why We Don't Need Standardized Tests." *Education Week*. October 06, 2017. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2014/07/09/36jouriles.h33.html).

3 "Standardized Tests - ProCon.org." ProConorg Headlines. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://standardizedtests.procon.org/</u>).

4 May 7, 2017. The state. Accessed November 26, 2017. (http://www.thestate.com/opinion/op-ed/article148797659. html).

5 Heissel, Jennifer A., Dorainne J. Levy, and Emma K. Adam. 2017. "Stress, Sleep, and Performance on Standardized Tests: Understudied Pathways to the Achievement Gap." *AERA Open 3, no. 3.* doi:10.1177/2332858417713488.

6 Shute, Valerie and Ventura, Matthew. "Stealth Assessment: Measuring and Supporting Learning in Video Games." The John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation Reports on Digital Media and Learning. Accessed November 25, 2017 (http://myweb.fsu.edu/vshute/pdf/Stealth_Assessment.pdf).

7 Kamenetz, Anya. 2015."What Schools Could Use Instead Of Standardized Tests." *NPR*. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.npr.org/sections/ed/2015/01/06/371659141/what-schools-could-use-instead-of-standardized-tests).

8 Shuteand Ventura," Stealth Assessment: Measuring and Supporting Learning in Video Games." The John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation Reports on Digital Media and Learning. Accessed November 25, 2017. (<u>http://myweb.fsu.edu/vshute/pdf/Stealth_Assessment.pdf</u>).

9 Ladd, Helen F. 2016. "Now Is the Time to Experiment with Inspections for School Accountability." Brookings Institute. July 29, 2016. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/brown-center-chalkboard/2016/05/26/now-is-the-time-to-experiment-with-inspections-for-school-accountability/</u>).

10 Berner, Ashley. 2017. "Would School Inspections Work in the United States?" Johns Hopkins School of Education. September 2017. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>http://edpolicy.education.jhu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/Inspectorate2.pdf</u>).

11 Ibid

12 Jerald, Craig D. 2012. "On Her Majesty's School Inspection Service." American Institute for Research. <u>https://</u> www.air.org/policycentersites/default/files/publications/UKInspections-RELEASED.pdf Accessed February 21, 2018.

13 Ujifusa, Andrew. 2016. "Standardized Testing Costs States \$1.7 Billion a Year, Study Says." *Education Week*. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2012/11/29/13testcosts.h32.html).

14 Johnson, Sydney."34.9M U.S. Students, 88 Percent of School Districts Now Connected Online" *EdSurge News*. Accessed November 26, 2017 (https://www.edsurge.com/news/2017-01-17-34-9-million-us-students-up-10-4-millionsince-2015-now-connected-online).

15 "How Standardized Testing Damages Education." FairTest. July 2012. Accessed November 26, 2017 (<u>https://fairtest.org/how-standardized-testing-damages-education-pdf</u>).

- 16 Berner, Ashley. September 2017. "Would School Inspections Work in the United States?"
- 17 "Standardized Tests ProCon.org." ProConorg Headlines.
- 18 Berner, Ashley. September 2017."Would School Inspections Work in the United States?"

Shifting the Conversation: How Academic Institutions Can Change the Culture of Sexual Assault

By Adam Graubart

Roosevelt @ George Washington University

THESIS

The District of Columbia should standardize time requirements and curriculum for all new university students. Students will participate in six in-person hours of intervention education, focusing on a curriculum that reflects contemporary research regarding impactful approaches. These efforts can shift the culture for young people throughout the District.

BACKGROUND AND ANALYSIS

Sexual violence is pervasive on college campuses across the U.S. and particularly poignant in the District of Columbia.¹ in 5 women and 1 in 16 men experience sexual assault while in college. In 2015 alone, 25 reported rapes occurred on the campus of the George Washington University (GW).² Sexual assault is most likely to occur early in a student's first year.³

At GW, all incoming undergraduate students participate in one hour of online learning and one hour of in-person instruction about sexual assault prevention.⁴ In contrast, the Office of the Dean at the Catholic University of America organizes various efforts, including awareness month campaigns and a peer network support system.⁵ The District lacks a unified strategy based on existing research about how to maximize the effectiveness of prevention strategies.

The D.C. Council previously attempted to address sexual assault, and at the request of Mayor Muriel Bowser, it has recast its focus on this issue.⁶ Currently, legislation examining a judicial approach exists in the Council. In 2016, Councilmember Anita Bonds introduced a bill to regulate sexual assault information sessions on college campuses.⁷ Due to lack of input or engagement from stakeholders, namely impacted organizing by students and administrators, this legislation never advanced to a committee vote. No legislation around education currently exists to parallel efforts related to the judiciary.

TALKING POINTS

- Sexual assault education increases knowledge and creates attitudinal shifts, transforming long-term campus and professional culture around sexual violence and harassment.⁸
- Approaching these issues in a unified way across D.C. contributes to a District-wide cultural shift, particularly across campuses, professional settings, and neighborhoods populated by young people.
- Based on existing research, the most effective interventions focus on culture, myths, and facts about rape, risk reduction strategies, and effective bystander strategies.⁹
- Longer and more ongoing awareness efforts around these issues proved more effective than one-hour information sessions.¹⁰

POLICY IDEA

This policy requires any first-year undergraduate, first-year graduate, or new transfer students for all licensed universities whose primary student base is in the District of Columbia to complete a set of standards around sexual assault education and prevention.

1 | CREATIVE COMMONS COPYRIGHT 2018 | ROOSEVELTINSTITUTE.ORG

This framework requires students to complete at least six in-person hours of intervention before or during their first semester. Learning outcomes would be set by the District government, covering gender-role socialization, myths and facts, risk-reduction strategies, effects of alcohol, consent, and bystander intervention. The policy would also convene a body of knowledgeable members in the field, including Title IX officers, curriculum developers, relevant faculty, and student leaders to consult the Deputy Mayor of Education in curating a model program for universities to implement.

POLICY ANALYSIS

Currently, each of D.C.'s seven colleges and universities takes its own approach to sexual assault prevention, with varying degrees of incorporation of contemporary research regarding the most impactful interventions. Depending upon the scope of involvement and the curriculum directed at students, sexual assault education efforts vary in the ways in which they affect campus life.¹⁴ With sufficient efforts, though, these initiatives have proven to shift attitudes around sexual assault, and they similarly increased the efficacy of bystander intervention.¹⁵ Addressing the statistical prominence of sexual assault during a student's first year, greater awareness efforts among this population transform the environment that these students occupy during this particularly dangerous time and for the remainder of their educational tenure.

In addition, a policy that compels schools to provide clear norms for student behavior in a unified manner sets clear expectations between institutions and neighborhoods. Students and alumni who have experienced this enhanced training would serve as ambassadors across D.C., facilitating a citywide shift on these pervasive issues, their visibility, and their acceptance, including in future professional settings.

Linda Anderson and Susan Whiston's meta-analysis of 69 sexual assault prevention efforts provides watershed evidence about the best practices in this field. The study found a positive correlation between the duration of prevention efforts and positive changes to attitudes about rape.¹⁶ The emphasis on risk reduction, gender role socialization, and rape facts/ myths in this policy stems from the conclusions about the most likely factors contributing to attitudinal change observed in this research.¹⁷ Likewise, additional studies point to the positive impacts of bystander intervention training, clarifying resource availability, defining consent, and addressing the effect of alcohol consumption on attitudinal, reflecting the curriculum requirements in this policy.¹⁸

NEXT STEPS

The D.C. Council sets the requirements for licensure for universities in the District. Licensure requirements are enforced and authorized by the Higher Education Licensure Commission. This policy would pertain to colleges and universities whose primary student base is in the District of Columbia, tying licensure of a D.C. university to these standards. As chairman of the Committee on Education, Councilmember David Grosso could champion this legislation as a measure to provide more comprehensive protections for young people against sexual violence, which connects to his current efforts against child abuse in the District.

Ideally, Councilmember Grosso would convene a policy roundtable with student advocates and Title IX coordinators from all of the affected universities, incorporating their input into the final legislation. Title IX staff at the various universities could also serve as liaisons to higher administrators and the Consortium of Universities of the Washington Metropolitan Area.

- Across the U.S., 1 in 5 women and 1 in 16 men are sexually assaulted while in college.
- While the national average of rape per 1,000 students is 0.62 students per 1,000, the D.C. average is 1.49 rapes per 1,000 students.¹¹
- In a meta-analysis of 69 sexual assault education programs, a statistically significant positive correlation was found between the length of intervention and positive change in rape attitudes.¹²
- Likewise, risk-reduction and informationbased intervention strategies were found more effective in changing rape attitudes than a rape-empathy based approach.¹³

1 "Statistics About Sexual Violence." National Sexual Violence Resource Center. Accessed November 27, 2017 (https://www.nsvrc.org/sites/default/files/publications_nsvrc_factsheet_media-packet_statistics-about-sexualviolence_0.pdf).

2 "Campus Safety and Security: View Data: George Washington University." U.S. Department of Education. Accessed November 27, 2017 (https://ope.ed.gov/campussafety/#/institution/details).

3 Kimble, Matthew, Andrada Neacsiu, Bill Flack, and Jessica Horner. 2010. "Risk of Unwanted Sex for College Women: Evidence for a Red Zone." *Journal of American College Health*, 57 (3): 331-338.

4 "Mandatory Student Training." Haven GW. Accessed November 27, 2017 (<u>https://haven.gwu.edu/mandatory-student-training</u>).

5 "Dean of Students: Programs and Initiatives." Catholic University of America. Accessed November 27, 2017 (http://deanofstudents.cua.edu/sexual-assault/Programs-and-Initiatives/programs.cfm).

6 Sexual Assault Victims' Rights Amendment Act of 2017, B22-0222, DC Council, Council Period 22.

- 7 Campus Sexual Assault Victims Assistance Act of 2016, B21-0889, DC Council, Council Period 21.
- 8 Anderson and Whiston, "Sexual Assault Education Programs."
- 9 Ibid.; Banyard, Plante, and Moynihan, "Bystander Education."
- 10 Anderson and Whiston, "Sexual Assault Education."

11 "Statistics About Sexual Violence." National Sexual Violence Resource Center.; "Campus Safety and Security." U.S. Department of Education.

12 Anderson and Whiston, "Sexual Assault Education Programs."

13 Ibid.

14 Anderson, Linda A., and Susan C. Whiston. "Sexual Assault Education Programs: A Meta-Analytic Examination of their Effectiveness." *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, 29 (4): 374-88.

15 Ibid.; Banyard, Victoria L., Elizabethe G. Plante, and Mary M. Moynihan. 2014. "Bystander Education: Bringing a Broader Community Perspective to Sexual Violence Prevention." *Journal of Community Psychology*, 32 (1): 61-79.

16 Anderson and Whiston, "Sexual Assault Education Programs."

17 Ibid.

Banyard, Plante, and Moynihan, "Bystander Education."; Hayes-Smith, Rebecca and Lora M. Levett. 2010. "Student Perceptions of Sexual Assault Resources and Prevalence of Rape Myth Attitudes." *Feminist Criminology*, 5 (4): 343.; Borges, Angela M., Victoria L. Banyard, and Mary M. Moynihan. 2008. "Clarifying Consent: Primary Prevention of Sexual Assault on a College Campus." *Journal of Prevention & Intervention in the Community*, 36 (1-2): 75-88.; Hensley Choate, Laura. 2003. "Sexual Assault Prevention Programs for College Men: An Exploratory Evaluation of the Men Against Violence Model." *Journal of College Counseling*, 6 (2): 166-176.